STUDIA ORIENTALIA EDIDIT SOCIETAS ORIENTALIS FENNICA X L: 3

NOTES ON CLASSICIZATION IN MODERN COLLOQUIAL ARABIC

BY
HEIKKI PALVA

HELSINKI 1969

Contents

Introduction 3
Texts and translations
Text a. Kofr Manda
Text b. Šfa ^c Amr
Text c. Kofr Kanna
Phonetics and phonemics
1. Prosody 25
2. Consonants
3. Vowels
4. Diphthongs
Morphology
1. Substantives and adjectives 30
2. Pronouns 31
3. Numerals 32
4. Particles
5. Verbs 34
Syntax
1. Article
2. Periphrastic genitive
3. Negation
4. Agreement
Lexicon
1. Literary borrowings
2. Dialectal words
Fluctuation of style 40
Summary 40

Introduction

Modern developments in Arab society have opened a new phase in the problem caused by the dichotomy of Arabic. Although the classical language has become closer and thus better known to the average citizen through the modern communication media, the problem is growing increasingly acute, as it becomes indispensable for everybody to know the standard literary language.

The increasing contact of Classical Arabic and the local dialects has given rise to a variation of styles between the two levels. The traditional dichotomy is growing less clear-cut; in addition to the vertical style spectrum there is a horizontal development towards koineization of the dialects. The variation in style is, of course, vast, but a general classification in broad outlines is possible. A practical division is made by Haim Blanc, who uses the following terminology:

- 1. 'plain colloquial' refers to any local dialect, within which the speaker may select 'informal' or 'mildly formal' features;
- 2. 'koineized colloquial' is any plain colloquial into which leveling devices have been more or less liberally introduced;
- 3. 'semi-literary' or 'elevated' colloquial is any plain or koineized colloquial that is classicized beyond the 'mildly formal' range;
 - 4. 'modified classical' is Classical Arabic with dialectal admixtures; and
- 5. 'standard classical' is any of a variety of Classical Arabic styles essentially without dialectal admixtures.¹

Of these variations, the 'semi-literary' or 'elevated' colloquial is often called by the Arabs *luġat el-muta^callimân*. This social designation gives expression to one side of its character; it is essentially the variety of colloquial used by the educated, but also the variety demanded by the unwritten accepted standards in certain 'formal' situations. The use of this style also depends on the subject. In a conceptual conversation the 'elevated' colloquial is the most natural style, also used by the uneducated though often unsuccessfully.

¹ Haim Blanc, Style Variations in Spoken Arabic: A Sample of Interdialectal Educated Conversation. — Contributions to Arabic Linguistics, ed. Charles A. Ferguson, Harvard Middle Eastern Monograph Series III, pp. 79—161. Cambridge, Mass., 1960; p. 85.

Because of the heterogeneity of the 'semi-literary' or 'elevated' colloquial it is impossible to give a detailed characterization of general application. The substantial problem in fact lies elsewhere. It concerns the relation between the classical language and the dialect, not so much their fluctuating quantitative proportions in this style variety as the nature of the classical influence on the dialect. One method of investigating this influence is to analyze a given amount of material, systematically arranging the departures from the local dialect.

For this analysis I have selected three Palestinian Arabic texts from the material which I collected during summer 1961 in Galilee. Text a is part of a conversation of educated young Moslem men, text b is the beginning of a description of social welfare problems, given by a social functionary, text c is an account of the sights in a historic church. The dialect used by the speakers of text a is qurawi, while texts b and c represent the madani type of the local dialect.

Texts and translations

Text a. Kofr Manda.

The speakers (F = Fadl, aged 22, teacher, S = Saleh, aged 27, secretary of the Local Council, M = Mustafa, aged 21, student at a Teachers' College, Y = Yusef, aged 28, farmer, U = Umar, aged 23, teacher, H = Halil, aged 20, secondary school education, B = Brahim, aged 22, farmer, Z = Zakiyye, aged 7, all Moslems,) are sitting in an olive grove outside the village and discussing different problems of the locality. The atmosphere is relaxed, and the presence of a microphone does not disturb the speakers. Consequently, the language is almost purely colloquial; most deviations from the dialect are only 'mildly formal', but occasionally more formal classicisms occur.

- 1. F. masa l-hêr ya žamâca. fî cinna 'issa muškali kbîre bi-l-qarye, hatta mniğdar insammîha muškiltên, 'awwalan, šâric ma-lhâš, yacni tarîq imcabbad illi tişal es-sayyarât bi-š-šita ma fišš, u-mayyi miš wâşle l-byût. maca l-cilem 'innu t-ṭarîq macmûle, bass biddha tacbîd, w-el-mayyi mawžûde ktîr, lâkin bacdha miš wâşle l-byût. w-issa biddna ntšûf mîn 'ahamm, iktîr en-nâs bidžâdalu, eš-šâric 'ahamm nacmal bi-l-'awwal willa l-mayyi 'ahamm bi-l-'awwal, u-biddna ntšûf mîn faclan 'aww mîn haqqan yacni 'ahamm. şâleh matalan, šu ra'yak?
- 2. S. 'ana ra'yi 'innu l-mayyi 'ahamm. lêš? la-'annu l-wâḥad bi-l-'awwal buqṣur el-bêt min zuwwa, miš min barra. u-kamân el-ma' ḥayawi bi-n-nisbe la-kull šaḥṣ, la-'annu bidûn el-ma' ma bacîš 'ayy insân, sawa ḥaywân 'aww insân.

3. F. tayb, w-inte muştafa matalan, šu bitqûl?

- M. 'ana min ra'iy cala 'inna nibda bi-š-šâric tabcan, la-'annu š-šâric hû camal hayri la-l-balad kulliyyâtha, u-bifîd iktîr el-balad, 'aktar min mayy, la-'annu l-mayy mawžûd, 'amma š-šâric miš mawžûd. mnigdar inmalli matalan, 'amma š-šâric miš mawžûd 'abadan. bi-l-waḥli maṭalan tigdárš tittáṣil maca 'ayy balad ṭâni.
 - 4. F. yûsef ma smicš 'awwal el-ḥaki, ta-nšûf râyu.
 - M. 'â, šu râyak, 'ahki, yalla! mîn 'aḥsan? mâlak?
- Y. el-žihatên imlâḥa ya^cni. 'in kân el-mayy willa š-šâri^c, maṣlûḥ la-l-ḥaya fi-l-qarye.
 - F. mîn 'ahamm 'ehna biddna.
- 5. U. la', 'ana mwâfiq maca š-šêh muṣṭafa, li-'annu š-šâric bikûn šakel širyân la-l-žisem, w-el... šâric hû širyân la-l-balad, li-'annu maṭalan nufruḍ 'innu bi-š-šita miriḍ wâḥad, bimraḍ bimût cala d-darb u-hinni ḥāmlînu cala s-sillam. lamma bikûn šâric, biwaṣṣlû b-'aqrab waqet mumken, u-bižûz yacni yišfa mn-el-maraḍ.
- 6. H. 'ana badinn 'innu l-mayy 'ahamm mn-eš-šâric cinna. 'intu btácarfu 'innu bidûn mayyi ma fišš insân bicîš, lâ haywân wa-la 'insân wa-la 'ayy . . . yacni haya cala wižh el-'ard. u-tšûfu nnu fî ṣacubât cala kull el-'ahâli, matalan mart el-wâhad 'aww bintu 'aww uḥtu, bitrûh cala l-cên u-taḥmilha ciddet marrât kull yôm yacni w-hâḍa 'iši ṣaceb. lâzim 'eḥna nacmal fi kull . . . , nesca fi kull himmetna ta-nwassel l-mayyi la-byûtna, w-bacdên 'iši tanawi, š-šâric.
- 7. F. 'awwal 'iši tidhakûš calayyi ya žamâca. 'ana miš maca kull el-žamîc, yacni la l-mayyi muhimme wa-la š-šâric, hayy bass muškali n-nâs cāmlînha. 'awwal ši 'eḥna cayšîn u-ṣâr 'ilha hayy kofr manda yumken 'akṭar min biddnâš inkaṭṭir 'alf sini, w-cayšîn bala mayyi wâṣle l-byût u-bala šâric. bass šu 'issa? ***1 tanna nîži nžîb eḥžâr u-nurṣuf u-nitcab ḥâlna w-nacraq, u-bacdên inžîb mawasîr u-nidfin bi-l-'arḍ u-nitcab, kullu la-lêš? miš cayšîn yacni hêk willa 'êš?
 - 8. M. sâleh!
 - S. la-la', halli brahîm yahki.
 - M. şahîh, ya šêh ibrahîm!
- B. 'ana šu baqûl? baqûl 'innu ya^cni l-mašrû^c illi mlîah, 'illi n-nâs ibtin-dáfi^c fi-l-'awwal.
- 9. M. 'ana badinn 'innu š-šâric' 'aḥsan 'iši, la-'annu bižûz yacni, w-akîd bizîd min 'iqtişadiyyât el-balad, la-'annu mantužâtha kullha btitsahhal biḥār-žûha barra 'ida kânat šatawiyye 'aww ṣefiyye. bacdên min kull el-žihât btitsahhal 'umûrha. faddal ya . . .
 - 10. S. el-'ustâd fadel 'akîd ma ḥakâš min žadd, yacni bişirš 'inna l-qarye

¹ One word missing because of uncertain audition.

ttamm ca-ma hiyye. bacdên bî nuqta la-cumar. cumar qâl 'innu š-šâric šarayîn la-l-balad. 'ida kân eš-šâric šarayîn, bikûn mašrûc el-mayy qalb ib-hayy eš-šarayîn, fa-bidûn el-qalb bimšîš eš-šarayîn. 'iši tâni kamân, qâl b-izyâtt el-mahsûl. el-mayy, fî rayy iktîr, u-b-waşlet er-rayy minzîd el-mahaşîl. mazbût eš-šâric b-'ahammiyye, bass el-mayy 'aktar minha.

11. F. ya cammi, hâd 'intu btahku min žiha hayaliyye, 'iši hayâli. lâkin el-fac-lan 'innu 'ahsan la ykûn šâric wa-la mayy. lêš? 'issa biddi 'aṭbet el-žumla l-qa-sîre 'innu 'ahsan ma ykunš. w-illi bihebb 'izayân, yiqûl la', u-yiṭbet bass. 'issa lêš nacmal šâric? badâl ma nžîb ehžâr u-nurṣuf šâric, minžîb ehžâr li-l-buna, li-l-camâr, nibni fîhin. itṣawwar laww kull yôm niqṭac mn-el-žabel nitfe 'uww inžîb ehžâr, bacd malyôn sini bittámmiš cinna hžâr. fa-... enwaffer hayy kullha, balâš nacmal šâric.

12. nirža^c cala l-mayyi. 'issa n-nâs bitmalli w-btit^cab u-btišrab. wa-laww ruḥna 'issa w-maddêna mawasîr, kull wâḥad biṣîr yitḥammam talat marrât bi-l-yôm u-biṣîr ikabkib u-'aḥîrta yumken btuḥluṣ el-mayy u-nitġallab. fa-hêk

cayšîn, hêk cayšîn, la-lêš ha-t-tacab, tacab el-bâl 'issa?

13. U. el-mazbûţ 'innu 'iši maḍḥak 'innu biqûl bittámmiš cinna ḥižâra, lâkin 'iḍa naḍar 'ila š-šamâl, bilâqi 'innu kull ež-žabel eḥžâra, bass ḥažar. u-l-mis'ali 'issa biddi 'abḥaṭ, 'innu mîn 'afḍaliyyet . . . , eš-šâric 'aww el-mayy. el-mayy ana bafakker 'innu 'issa mitwaqqac ladaynā w-mniġdar 'issa nišrab bi-'ayya wasîle. eš-šâric: 'issa bi-š-šita mictázal cinna kull 'iši.

14. F. 'inte ya šêḥ sâleḥ, 'inte btištġil bi-l-mahamme hayy. yumken 'innu qarîb inžîb el-mawasîr, bacrífš câd, qabl el-intihabât willa bacd el-intihabât,

'êš râyak?

- 15. S. waḷḷa l-ḥaqîqa miš cārfîn wêmta. bass 'eḥna, fišš maṣâri 'issa fi-l-waqt el-ḥâḍer, biddna nacmal hêka yacni cešrîn ḥamsîn nêra, šayf, u-nižmac hâḍa l-mablaġ u-mništri fî. bacdên 'ažâna ḥabar 'innu l-mawasîr bitiġla bacdên taqrîban cešrîn fi-l-miyye. yārêt kân cinna maṣâri w-ištarêna. bacdên el-'ustâḍ cumar ḥaka 'innu yacni dayman biliff la-nafs en-nuqṭa, 'innu l-mayy w-eš-šâric. eš-šâric dayman mitwaffer, nacam fi-š-šita yumken žumca žumcatên inaṭṭi, wa-lâkin ġêrha biqṭácš el-murûr. 'amma l-mayyi dayman fi ḥaži.
- 16. F. 'issa ya žamâca smecna 'arâ'i ktîr, biddna ntsûf râ'i hâ'i t-tafle z-ziîre lli btacrífš 'iši. šu 'ismik 'inti?

Z. zakiyye.

- F. zakiyye? qulîli ya zakiyye mîn 'ahsan bi-l-'awwal ya^cmalu, š-šâri^c willa ya^cmalu l-mayy? quli ya zakiyye, el-^cên ba^cîde ^canku willa qarîbe?
 - Z. garîbe.
 - F. tayyib, 'inti btitcallam bi-l-midrasi?
 - Z. 'â
 - F. fî cintku bi-l-midrasi mayy?
 - Z. la'.

- F. šu 'isem m^callimtku?
- Z. salwa.
- F. salwa? salwa willa salma? tayyib, mîn 'ahsan, mayy willa š-šâric?
- 17. F. bî ši biqûl na^cmal maktabi, u-bî 'iši biqûl biddna na^cmal matalan sâḥa la-l-'awlâd, u-bî 'iši biqull ibnûki. matalan 'ida lammêna l-maṣâri, kêf biddha ttarhan ikûn lammha?
- Y. 'ana mir_ra'iy, cala 'arḍ, yacni, badâl ma yacmalu cala l-walad 'aww matalan ca-n-nafar lîrtên.
 - F. sayyid halîl!
- H. 'ana bfakker bi-t-tadrîž. daraže 'ûla lâzim 'inn nihtamm fi-l-midrasi cinna. miţel ma haka yûsef, 'ana bfakker 'iši haṭa. lâzim inlimm cala... fi nâs yacni ma-lhínniš lâ 'arḍ wa-la 'iši wa-la 'amlâk. u-l-bacaḍ el-ġâlib, yacni miš ġâlib, tiġdar itqûl 'arbcîn hamsîn fi-l-miyye 'ilhin milik, yumken mitên 'amlâk, lâzim inlimm maṣâri cala cadad el-'anfus 'aww cala n-nafar. bacdên ši ṭâni, 'ana bfakker lâzim daraže 'ûla nacmal fi-l-qarye, huwa, fî naqṣ cinna kbîr fi-l-madrasi, huwa naqṣ el-ġuraf. bacdên ibnûki lâzim ikûn fî la-'annu basmac min bacaḍ el-mcallimîn 'innu fî ṭullâb buqcudu cala kull bank 'arbac ṭullâb ḥamis ṭullâb. u-hâḍa 'iši miš imlîaḥ. u-bacdên fî basmac 'innu fî bnûki mkassara w-bacdên buqcudu cala 'aqall min bnûki.
 - 18. F. tayyib 'issa 'inte râyak ya šêh sâleh.
- S. waļļa 'ana miš maca yûsef, la-'annu miš ṭarîqa 'innu bass ṣaḥb el-milik, la-'annu byûžed 'es-sáca cindi milik, 'amma bacdên, bacd išwayy ma yṣirš cindi milik, 'aww ma cindîš ulâd maṭalan. baqtariḥḥa cala miṭel ma qâl ḥalîl: kull nafar yidfac illi calê, la-'annu 'ana râyeḥ maṭalan yawman mâ 'akûn 'ili wlâd w-ili 'iḥwe w-ili . . . yacni raḥ acallimhin fi-l-mustaqbal. fa-ṭarîq el-milik, bis-wâš yacni 'innu bass el-mallakîn. bacdên 'iši ṭâni. baqtariḥ 'innu hinni lli muṭaq-qafîn hôna yqûmu fi hamm la-ha-l-'iši w-šažžcu n-nâs.
- 19. M. tayyib, 'ana ma^cak ya sayyid sâleh. wa-lâkin el-mutaqqafîn ^cinna 'issa qlâl u-bass fazz wahad, buntšu ^cala râshum.
- 20. F. ya žamâ^ca, 'issa fî muškali kbîre. 'eḥna qā^cdîn hôn u-šayfîn duḥhân iktîr wên ma kân. fî nâs biqûlu 'innu šurb ed-duḥhân ḥarâm u-fî nâs bi^cār-dûhin. fa-mîn biḥebb yiddi ra'yu fi hayy el-muškali? 'in^tšûf yûsef bi-l-'awwal.
- 21. Y. 'ana zalami baqûl 'innu d-duḥḥân ḥarâm. 'awwal 'iši muḍârr¹ la-l-ži-sem. bacdên naḥsar min-dûn naksab. w-ana baqûl hêk.
- 22. M. 'ana mir_ra'iy bikûn galat 'innu ḥarâm. bass makrûh kureh ya^cni, kân izrâ^ctu wulla šurbu. u-hayy naṣṣ ya^cni, 'ida byizra^c, byizra^c 'asâs 'innu ^cayyaš 'a^cyâlu, miš ḥarâm. kamân illi bišrab biṭammen bâlu w-hû za^clân, hêka. mlîh ed-duhhân, miš baṭṭâl.
 - 23. H. hâda mazbût, u-ma hadâš bigṣib wâḥad 'innu ydaḥhen gaṣban cannu.

¹ Probably a contamination of mudirr and darr.

u-bikûn hâda min zyâdet iqtişadiyyât en-nâs biddî^c yâ-hi badâl ma...balki 'ardu bitgálliš gêr duhhân, biddî^c minha, bistafîd minha. u-ba^cdên hâda d-duhhân kêf! itlâqi ka-za^clân wâhad bikayyif ^cala sigâra.

24. B. yá-hi bitqulli kêf hâda d-duhhân, lâkin fî bacad en-nâs itlaqîhin machinniš qirš illi yôklu fî w-bifaddlu innu wlâdu ybâtu bi-l-žûc biddûn 'akel u-rûh yištri cilbet duhhân fî. lâkin kêf tannu, kêf bitqulli, hâda wâḥad imût m-el-žûc?

hâda 'iši bisírš hâda.

25. F. nihtim hadît ed-duhhân. 'ana šayf miš hâmi n-niqâš hawlu. 'ana nafsi badahhen u-hâda sâleh bidahhâniš ya^cni, w-yûsef bidahhâniš u-lâkin ya^cni laww nôhud minlâqi tis^cîn fi-l-miyye mn-en-nâs bidahhanu ma^ca 'innu l-miyye fi-l-miyye biqûlu miš imlîh.

26. F. 'issa fî muškali fa^clan nawb li-l-madrasi ya^cni. 'ahamm sabab — sme^ct waḥad ya^cni biqûl, yumken ^cumar, biqûl 'innu 'ahamm sabab — la-'inḥi-fâḍ mustáwa t-ta^clîm hû ^cadam ḍarb el-'aṭfâl. u-bižûz el-'ustâḍ muṣṭafa fî dâr

el-mu^callimîn bigdar yantîna fikra, sahîh willa la?

27. M. 'ana min ra'iy u-ḥasab tažârib el-basîţa lli cindi bass, ḥasab ma tacal-lamnâ hna fi-d-dawra cala 'innu l-qişâş mamnûc. lêš? la-'annu l-qişâş bicallim et-ţâlib cala 'innu ma yitcallâmš 'iši 'abadan, wa-la ykûn fi 'ayya camalim_mâ 'illa fi-l-qisâs.

28. S. fî dâhira w-fî yacni farq bên et-taclîm fi zaman intidâb u-taclîm el-yôm. hôn et-taclîm fi zaman intidâb kân 'arqa, yacni kân et-tâlim_matalan fi-ṣ-ṣaff er-râbic yiktib yiqra šu biddak, 'inglîzi yahki câl. lêš? bass kânu yûdurbu fi zaman intidâb, ma 'innu fi-z-zaman el-hâder ma fišš darb, balâqi walad bihallis et-tâmin u-ma bacrifš yiktib lâ maktûb wa-la bacrif yiqra hatta.

29. F. ṣaḥîḥ, fî zaman intidâb, 'ana macâk 'innu t-taclîm kân 'aḥsan išwayy. 'eḥna kunna ntšûfu. wa-lâkin el-ḥaqîqa kân cadad eṭ-ṭullâb qalîl, miṭel ma btacrif, kull wahad bacrif. li-ḍâlik kân eṭ-ṭâlib iḥâf ṣaḥîḥ min l-imcallim ḥatta

ma kanš yurkud fi-l-hâra. dayman qâced yudrus fi-l-bêt.

- 30. F. w-issa biddnâš muškali, biddna nharrif nukat 'aww quṣaṣ. marra maṭalan ištarêt kabbût ikbîr la-'immi. štarêtu b-cešrîn lîra. u-žît hôn qultilha: huḍ hâḍ kabbût imlîh. 'immi qālátli: hâḍ ġali w-la-lêš ištarêtu w-biddhâš iyyâ. qultilha: hâḍ ḥaqqu ḥamis lirât, lâzim tilbas fî, bihimmiš, miš ġâli lâkin imlîh. qâlat: 'iḍa ḥaqqu bass ḥamis lirât yaḷḷa balbas. ruḥt cala ḥêfa, bacd žumca ržect willa hî bitqulli: yamma¹ lawnak² idžiblak³ 'uḥra 'arbac ḥamis kababît, bict el-kabbût ib-sebac lirât.
- 31. M. hâḍi quṣṣa qrêtha. fî kânu talâte râḥu yšammu hawa bi-nyu york, u-kân mahall manâmhin fî camâra tiscîn tâbeq. fî yôm m-el-iyyâm râḥu yšammu

¹ The word used in addressing people is often repeated in the answer. Thus, father and mother often begin their answer to children with the words yāḥa, yamma/yumma.

^{2 =} law 'innak.

^{3 -}lak is here dativus ethicus.

hawa fi-l-madîne w-rizcu fi-l-masa, 'aza qallhin şaḥb el-'utêl, 'innu l-kahrab bitwaqqef, fišš 'assansêr, u-hinni sāknîn ib-'âḥar gurfe, aḥâr gurfe. kêf biddhin isawwu? 'aww binâmu fi-l-qâca 'aww bitlacu maši. 'azu ttafaqu t-talâti, tafaqu 'innu 'awwal waḥad 'awwal talatîn tâbeq iḥarref nukat, et-tâni ykammil iġanni w-et-tâlit 'âḥar 'iši yḥarref 'iši muḥzin. tayyib, bada 'awwal waḥad, ḍall inakkit ta-ḥallaṣ dôru. 'aza t-tâni, ṣâr iġanni 'aww iši yacni, ḥallaṣ talatîn, bada t-tâlit willa biqûl: insît el-muftâh tahet.

Translation of text a.

- 1. F. Good evening, gentlemen. We now have a great problem in the village; actually we can say there are two problems. For one thing there is no road to the village, I mean there is no paved road by which cars might come during winter, and there are no water pipes to the houses. There is a roadbed, it is true, but it should be paved, and there is much water, but there are not yet any water pipes to the houses. Now we want to see which is more important; the people are disputing a lot over the question which is more important for us to make first, the road or the water pipes, and we want to see which is in fact, or which is really more important. Ṣâleḥ, for instance, what's your opinion?
- 2. S. My opinion is that water is more important. Why? That's because the house is always first whitewashed from inside and not from outside. Further, water is a vital condition for every individual, because no human being can live without water, no human being and no animal, there is no difference.
 - 3. F. Well then, Mustafa for instance, what do you say?
- M. In my opinion we ought to begin with the road, of course, because the road is a good thing for the whole village. It is of great use for the village, greater than water, because there is water, but there is no road. For instance we can fetch water, but as for the road, it does not exist at all. For instance during the time of bad roads it is impossible to have any contact with any other locality.
- 4. F. Yûsef did not hear the beginning of the conversation. Let's see what he thinks.
- M. Say what you think, speak by all means! Which is better? Why, what do you think?
- Y. The two things are good, aren't they? Whether it is water or road, it will be useful for the life in the village.
 - F. But we want to know which is more important.
 - 5. U. No, I agree with Mr. Mustafa. The road is the same as the veins for

the body. The road is the veins for the village. Let us suppose, for instance, that somebody should fall ill in wintertime. He would fall ill and die on the way while people are carrying him on a litter. But when there is a road, he can be taken to hospital as quickly as possible, and the illness may be cured.

- 6. H. I think water is more important for us than the road. You know that no man can live without water; no animal, no man, in fact no living being on the earth. You see that it is difficult for every family, that for instance one's wife or daughter or sister must go to the spring and carry water several times every day. This is difficult indeed. We must do everything we can to get water pipes to our houses. The road is then a thing second on the list.
- 7. F. To begin with, don't laugh at me, gentlemen. I don't agree with anybody. I mean that neither the water nor the road is important. This is only a problem which people have made. To begin with, we are living, and although this Kofr Manda is without any exaggeration maybe more than one thousand years old, we have been living without water pipes in our houses and without a road. But now, what's going on? Should we now bring stones and pave the road, tire ourselves out and perspire, and then bring water pipes and bury them in the ground and get exhausted? Why should we do all this, what for? We've been living and getting on as it is now, haven't we?
 - 8. M. Sâleh!
 - S. No no, let Brahîm speak.
 - M. That's right, Mr. Brahîm, please.
- B. There is one thing that I want to emphasize. The better project is that which will sooner be of use to the people.
- 9. M. I think the road is the best one. Perhaps it will, yes, it will certainly contribute to the economy of the village, because it will be easier to transport all the products outside the village both in winter and summer time. The affairs of the village will also become easier in every way. You, please.
- 10. S. Mr. Fadl certainly did not speak in earnest. It is utterly impossible that the village should be left as it is. Then there is a point which I'd like to say to cumar. cumar said that the road is the veins of the village. If the road is the veins, the water project is the heart in this system of blood vessels, and the veins do not run without the heart. Besides, someone spoke about the increase of output. But as regards water, the irrigation system is generally used, and when we get the irrigation we shall instantly increase the output. It is true that the road is very important, but the water project is more important.
- 11. F. Master, the things you are speaking about are mere fancies. But in fact it would be better to have neither road nor water project. Why that? Now I shall in just a few words prove that it is better not to have those, and

if someone wants to make objections, just say no, but he must also prove his claim. Why should we now make a road? Instead of bringing stones and building a road we must bring stones and use them to build houses. Just imagine what will happen if we every day cut a piece of the mountain and bring stones. After a million years we'll not have any stones left. Let's save all these stones, let's not make a road.

- 12. Let's now proceed to talk about the water project. Now the people can bring water and drink, but not without trouble. If we now set about to mount water pipes, everybody will begin to bathe three times a day and let the water run. Finally, the water may run out and we'll come to a sad end with the affair. But we are living and going along well as it is. Why should we now take so much trouble on ourselves?
- 13. U. it is really ridiculous to say what he said that we'll have no stones left. One need only look to the north to find that the whole mountain is of stone, nothing but stone. Now I'll consider the question which of the two should be given preference, the road or the water project. I think the water project is now about to be realized; however that may be, we now have drinking water, but as for the road, at the present everything is isolated here in wintertime.
- 14. F. Mr. Ṣâleḥ, you are working for this important thing. Is it possible to get the pipes soon? I don't know; what do you think, will it be before the election or after that?
- 15. S. Really we don't know when. For the time being we have no money, and now we are going to collect about twenty or fifty pounds apiece, you see, and after having collected this sum of money we'll buy the pipes. Besides, we've been informed that the pipes will before long go up about twenty per cent in price. If only we had money, we would buy them. Then Mr. cUmar said that the point always turns back to the same question, that about the water project and the road. The road is always passable, although in winter time maybe it is muddy for a couple of weeks, but at other times it doesn't stop the traffic. But the need of water is constant.
- 16. F. Now, gentlemen, after having heard many opinions we want to see what this small child thinks who doesn't know anything. What's your name?
 - Z. Zakiyye.
- F. Zakiyye? Tell me, Zakiyye, which is better to have first, the road or the water. Tell, Zakiyye, is your home far from the spring or near it?
 - Z. Near.
 - F. Well, do you go to school?
 - Z. Yes.
 - F. Is there water in the school?
 - Z. No.

- F. What's the name of your teacher?
- Z. Salwa.
- F. Salwa? Salwa or Salma? Well, which is better, water or road?
- 17. F. There are people who say that we should put up a library. Then there are people who say for instance that we ought to set up a kindergarten. There are also people who say that we need desks. If we, for instance, collect money, how should the collection be done?
- Y. I think it should be collected according to the landed property instead of taking money, for instance, per child or per person.
 - F. Mr. Halîl!
- H. I think we should proceed gradually. In the first place we must have the charge of the school. I think that what Yûsef said is wrong. We must collect the money according to . . . there are people who don't have any landed property or any possessions at all, you see. The majority, not even the majority, you can say forty or fifty per cent, have landed property; there are maybe two hundred private farms. We must collect the money according to the number of individuals, per capita. In addition, there is one more thing in the village that we must do in the first place. There is a serious shortage in the school, and that's the shortage of classrooms. Besides, desks are also needed. Some teachers have told me that there are four or five pupils sitting at every desk. This is not good. I've also heard that desks are broken, and then they have to sit at fewer and fewer desks.
 - 18. F. Well now, Mr. Şâleh, what do you think?
- S. I cannot agree with Yûsef. It is not a proper way to collect the money only from landowners. For instance, I now have a farm, but after a while it may be that I'll not have it, or maybe I'll have no children. I propose it should be done just like Ḥalîl said: Everybody ought to pay his share. For instance I'll one day have children or brothers or . . . I mean I'll put them to school in the future. It is not fair to collect the money only from the landowners. Further, I propose that those people here who are educated, should take charge of these things and should encourage the people.
- 19. M. Well, I agree with you, Mr. Ṣâleḥ. But now there are only few educated people in the village, and wait till one of them speaks up, people lose their senses.
- 20. F. Now, gentlemen, there is a great problem. We sit here and see lots of tobacco growing everywhere. Some people say that smoking is a bad thing, and some people contradict them. Who wants now to offer his opinion in this problem? Let's first see what Yûsef says.
- 21. Y. I'm one of those who say tobacco is a bad thing. To begin with, it is injurious for the body. Besides, we only lose, we don't gain anything. This is what I say.

- 22. M. According to my opinion it is wrong to say it is a bad thing. It is only hated, as well its cultivation as smoking. It is noteworthy that if somebody grows it, he grows it in order to support his family. It's not a bad thing. Then, one can by smoking calm his mind when in bad humour, you see. Tobacco is good, not bad.
- 23. H. That's right. Moreover, no one is compelled by anybody to smoke against his will. Tobacco also improves the economy of the people instead of ... perhaps only tobacco thrives in someone's soil. He gets his income from it, he benefits from it. And then, how wonderful is tobacco! You can see that when someone is in bad humour, he can quiet himself with a cigarette.
- 24. B. You told me, my chum, how wonderful tobacco is, but you should know that some people don't have money enough to eat, but they think it better to let their children go to bed hungry without food if only they themselves may go to buy a box of tobacco with the money. How is it possible to say as you do? Can we let somebody starve? No, this is a thing which cannot go on.
- 25. F. Let's close the discussion about tobacco. I see that the debate about it is not heated. I smoke myself, Şâleḥ doesn't smoke, that's true, and Yûsef also doesn't smoke, but we can say that ninety per cent of people smoke although everybody says that's not good.
- 26. F. Now we have a real problem concerning the school. I've heard someone say, maybe cUmar, that the most important reason for the fall of the level of learning is that it is not allowed to slap children. Perhaps Mr. Muṣṭafa who is studying at the Teachers' College can offer us an opinion. Is this true or not?
- 27. M. On the ground of my slight experience and what we have learned on the course, my opinion is that chastising must be forbidden. Why so? Chastising teaches the pupil not to learn anything at all, by no means except by chastisement.
- 28. S. It is apparent that there is a difference between the learning of the mandatory time and the learning of today. The learning here was on a higher level in the time of the mandate. For instance, a pupil of the fourth class could write and read perfectly; he also spoke English well. Why this? In the time of the mandate the teachers used to slap pupils, but because nowadays it is forbidden to slap them, it is not unusual to find a boy who has finished the eighth class without being able to write a letter, not even to read.
- 29. F. That's true. I agree with you, that the learning was a little better. We have seen it. But as a matter of fact, the number of pupils was small as you know, everyone knows. Therefore the pupil actually used to be afraid of the teacher so that he did not run about in the village streets, but was always sitting and studying at home.

- 30. F. Now let's not discuss any problem. Let's tell jokes or stories. For instance, I once bought a long robe for my mother. I bought it for twenty pounds. When I came here, I said to her, 'Take this good robe.' Mother said to me, 'This is expensive. Why did you buy this?' She didn't want to have it. I said to her, 'This cost me five pounds, you must put it on, no matter, it is not expensive, but good.' She said, 'If it cost only five pounds, all right, I'll put it on.' I then went to Haifa. However it was, when I came back after a week, she said to me, 'My son, could you bring me four or five robes more. I sold the robe for seven pounds.'
- 31. M. This is a joke which I've read. Once there were three men who made a trip to New York. Their lodgings were in a ninety-storey building. One day they made a trip in the city. When they came back in the evening, the porter of the hotel told them that the electricity was off; the lift didn't work. Their lodgings were in the topmost room, you see. What could they do? They had either to sleep down in the lounge or to climb the stairs on foot. Now those three men decided that the first man would tell jokes for the first thirty storeys, the second would then be singing, and lastly the third man would tell something tragic. Well, the first man began and kept on telling jokes until his turn was over. Now the second man started singing or doing something else. When he at last got clear of those thirty storeys, the third man began. He said, 'I forgot the key down there.'

Text b. Šfa cAmr.

The text is part of an interview taped in the Office of Social Welfare. The speaker, a social functionary, Christian, aged 25, here begins a comprehensive account of his work and of the problems in the development of the town and the neighbouring villages. The situation is rather formal, but the speaker is a fluent talker: the tempo does not change even in the most formal passages, but keeps steadily as high as about 130—135 phonetic words per minute.

- 1. rah aharrifku šwayy can šuģli 'illi minnu bactāš u-bacd ma 'ahalliş şareh can hâda š-šuģul, rah aharrifku šwayy can illi bacmalu fi wa't farâģi. ṭabcan 'ana 'ibn ešfa camer, u-l-hukûme cayyanatni ka-muwazzaf fi dâ irt eš-šu ûn el-'ižtimaciyye fî manṭiqat šfa camer, miš câmil 'ižtimâci mu'ahhal, wa-lâkin ka-sekretêr fi maktab eš-šu'ûn el-'ižtimaciyye, wa-fî nafs el-waqt ka-câmil 'ižtimâci gêr mu'ahhal.
- 2. 'ahamm šî fi camalna huww el-'ihtimâm bi-mašâkil en-nâs u-musācadáthin fî hall qaḍayâhin el-muḥtilfe. šfa camer madîne muctáraf fîhā min cahd el-'atrâk, lamma kânu miḥtallîn falaṣṭîn. 'istamarrat ka-madîne fi cahd el-'intidâb wa-ma zâl muctáraf fîhā ḥatta l-yôm ka-madîne. cadad sukkân el-balad

el-yôm ma yuqârib seba^ct alâf, en-nişf minhin masiḥiyyîn w-en-nişf el-'âḥar munqásim bi-t-tasâwi bayn el-'aslâm w-ed-durûz.

- 3. fî mantiqat šfa camer talattâc ser qabîle badawiyye, muntatirîn fî 'amâki l-muhtálife fawq el-žibâl, qisem minhin dall yaskun el-hiyam, qisem tâni . . . 'âḥar 'ibtáda fî 'iqâmit mabâni min ḥažar wa-batôn hawlâ'i l-badew yuwāži-hûn el-yawm muškila wa-hiya muškilat el-camâr la-'innu l-ḥukûme mucâriḍa fî 'iqâmit mabâni bidûn ruḥaṣ rasîme minha, w-fî qisem minhin ṣar bâni bacaḍ el-buyût min jêr ruḥṣa, el-'amer alládī sa-yusabbib ṣacubât li-bānîn hâḍihi l-buyût wa-l-yawm (— câmmi!) w-el-yôm mit ammalîn, bižarrbu 'innhin yižidu ḥall la-hâdi l-muškali.
- 4. halla' raḥ ḥarrifku can tarkîb el-maktab. neḥna fi maktab fi manṭiqat sfa camer nistgil muwazzaf illi hû 'ana, u-mažmûcet banât, waḥde minhin ibtist-gil imfattse, waḥde câmle 'iżtimaciyye la-manṭiqat ṭamra, waḥde câmle 'iżtimaciyye la-manṭiqat sfa camer. et-tâlte lli cinna qabel muddi tarkat la-'annhā żâhā ṭalab 'innha trûḥ cala dawrit is'ûn 'iżtimaciyye li-takmîlet maclumâtha, ḥatta tiržac câmle 'iżtimaciyye mu'ahhale w-tiḥdim fi manṭaqitha 'illi hî manṭiqat saḥnîn carrâbye dêr ḥanna.
- 5. fakkarna 'inna nisca fi taqaddum el-mar'a. 'iza žîna n'ullhin: waddûha ca-l-madrasi, tayyib, biwaddûha ca-ṣ-ṣaff el-'awwal et-tâni, 'aktar 'iši ma waṣṣlu la-t-tâmin, la-'annu miš fi kull el-qura fî madâris tanawiyye. tayyib, hallṣat et-tâmin u-bacdên? ma tiržac ca-l-bêt idžîb iwlâd u-trabbi fîhin.
- 6. 'in'ullhin: waddûha ca-madâris tanawiyye la-barra, bacd fî cindhin 'acdâ mutacaşşibîn bi'balûš: walla ma biddnâš nibcat bintna tsîb, trûh iddawwer šabâb u-tiktib makatîb imhabbe, nehna biddnâš hêk 'iši nehna biddna banâtna yitlacu banât rakzât murabbayât.
- 7. fakkarna 'innu niftah nawâdi. kân el-i°tirâd m-il-mašâyeh 'innu: 'e, en-nâdi hâda maḥall falat, el-bint ibtiflet fî, šu n-nâdi hâda? hâda min nahye di-niyye 'eḥna ma mní°taqel. fa-žarrabna nlâ'i fatwa. fatahna nawâdi, ma sammenâš nawâdi, sammenâha marâkiz laqâfye, markaz laqâfi, bass 'iši basît židdan.
- 8. neḥna bdîna maca l-wužha naḥki maca n-nâs u-fahhimhin 'innu l-bint hî nuṣṣ el-mužtámaca, w-neḥna hôna žayyîn insācédku 'innku titqaddamu, śûfu kîf el-qura lli ḥawalêna, šûfu hadôla n-nâs cam bižu min 'orôppa w-min 'amêrka w-min eš-šarq u-min el-ġarb, kîf mužtamáchin râqi, s-sabab fî kullu 'innu niswânhin mitcallmât. šûfu kîf el-bint cindhin cam btitwazzaf idžîb maṣâri ca-l-bêt, ibtirfac mustáwa l-macîše. lêš neḥna banâtna bištiġlûš ca-ha-š-šakel, la-'annu banâtna miš mitcallmât.
- 9. tabcan, fatahna n-nâdi, kânat muškali 'innu mîn byištgil fi-n-nâdi ydarrib el-banât la-'annu mucazam el-banât miš mitcallmât, u-ma fišš waḥde lli tlâ'i mulâ'ime li-š-šugul. fakkarna 'inna nžîb min 'arqa balad carabiyye fi-ddawli lli hî madînet en-nâsre, fattašna cala binit, wažadna fatâ ta'rîban talatîn

min cúmurhā, u-hâdi l-binit `ižat bidyat tištģil, tâhud macâš šahri, `iši basîṭ bi-l-marra, bass hidme la-`ahl el-balad hayy, tâhud mît lîra.

- 10. bidyat it^callimhin, bi-l-'awwal hiyâṭa w-tiṭrîz, ^cala 'asâs 'innu ma kanš fî banât kifâye, kânu ^cešrîn talatîn binit. šwayy išwayy sâr ibayyin 'innu l-banât illi bîžu ^ca-n-nâdi miš rahât isîbu wa-lâkin rāḥât tit^callamu ^cādât iždîde. fa-tšaž-ža^cu 'ahl el-balad u-sâru yib^catu banâthin. kitir ^cadad el-banât. 'ižat el-bint hâdi lli ^cayyannâha w-istašârat el-^câmel l-ižtima^ciyye hunâk šu tsâwi.
- 11. fa-fakkarna 'innu nqassimhin la-fira' bi-môžab el-'acmâr. el-fatayât illi 'azjar min hamsa w-cešrîn fir'a w-el-fatayât illi bên hamsa w-cešrîn u-hamsa w-talatîn fir'a, u-kull el-cadad mn-el-fatayât fi sinn imcayyane ykûnu fira', yitcallamu kullhin sawa, el-'išya lli bhebbu, zayy ma biddhin, l-iqra w-et-titrîz u-l-ehyâta w-el-'iši lli bihtažû fi kull bêt, 'illi bihtažû ka-banât w-illi bihtažû ka-niswân fi-l-musta'bal.

Translation of text b.

- 1. I'll tell you something about my professional work, and after finishing the exposition of this work, I'll tell you something about what I do in my free time. Well, I'm a native of Šfa cAmr. The Government gave me the post of a functionary at the Social Welfare Board in the District of Šfa cAmr, not as a permanent functionary but as the secretary of the Office of Social Welfare, and at the same time as a temporary social functionary.
- 2. The most important thing in our work is to take care of the difficulties of the people and to help them to find a solution to their different problems. Sfa cAmr has been a corporate town since the time when the Turks were in possession of Palestine. In the time of the mandate it remained a town, and it has preserved its status as a corporate town until this day. The number of inhabitants of the locality is approximately seven thousand; one half of them are Christians and the other half is divided equally between Moslems and Druzes.
- 3. In the District of Šfa cAmr there are thirteen Bedouin clans scattered in different places on the mountains. Part of them are still living in tents, but another part has started building houses of stone and concrete. Those Bedouins are now met by a problem. The problem concerns the building. The Government does not approve of the building of houses without legal licences given by it. Now part of them have already built some houses without a licence, and this is a thing which is going to cause difficulties for those who have built these houses. And nowadays (— Speak colloquial!) we hope people will try to find a solution for this problem.
 - 4. Now I'll tell you about the organization of the office. We who are work-

ing in the office of the District of Šfa ^cAmr are a functionary — that's me — and a group of girls. One of them is working as a social inspector, one is a social employee in the District of Ṭamra, and one a social employee in the District of Šfa ^cAmr. The third employee in our office left some time ago. She got an invitation to go to a course of social affairs, you see, in order to complete her knowledge, and to come back as a permanent social employee and to serve in her own district, the District of Saḥnīn, ^cArrābye and Dēr Hanna.

- 5. We intended to contribute to the development of women. If we say to the people, 'Send your daughter to the school', well then, they send her to the first and to the second class, but the highest class they send her to is the eighth class, because not every village has a secondary school. Very well, but after having finished the eighth class, what then? She just goes home, bears children and nurses them.
- 6. If we say to the people, 'Send her to secondary schools outside the village', there are still fanatic opposers who don't accept this but say, 'Heavens, we don't want to send our daughter to grow to be defiled, to hang around boys and to write love letters, no, we don't want this. We want our daughters to grow to be decent and well-bred girls.'
- 7. Now we intended to set up clubs. The old people reacted like this: 'Why, the club is a demoralizing place. The girls will be demoralized there. Why such a club? On religious grounds we do not accept this.' Now we tried to find a solution. When we set up clubs, we did not call them clubs, but we called them culture centres. Well, it was a culture centre, although a very modest one.
- 8. We began purposely to speak to people trying to explain to them that the girls make one half of the society, and we are here to help you to make progress. Just look how life is in the villages around us. Look how high is the society of those people who have come from Europe and America, both from east and west. The reason for all this is that their women are educated. Look how the girls among them have jobs to earn money for the home, how they raise the standard of living. Why don't our girls work like this? That's because our girls are not educated.
- 9. Well, when we set up the club, we had a problem how to find someone to work in the club and teach the girls. The majority of the girls are uneducated, and thus there was nobody who could be regarded assuitable for the job. We decided to bring one from the most advanced Arab locality in the country, i.e. from the town of Nazareth. We looked for a girl and we found a young woman about thirty years of age. This girl came and started working by the month. The work was very simple indeed, but it served the people of the town, and she got one hundred pounds monthly.

- 10. She now started teaching them, at first sewing and embroidery, because there were not enough girls there were twenty or thirty girls. By and by it turned out that the girls who had come to the club were not growing to be defiled, but they were beginning to learn new customs. The people of the town were now encouraged, and they began to send their daughters to the club. The number of girls began to grow. Now the girl whom we had employed came to consult the social employee as to what she should do.
- 11. We now chose to divide them into groups according to age. The girls who were younger than twenty-five formed one group, the girls between twenty-five and thirty formed one group, and all the girls who were in a given age formed groups in order to learn together things that they liked, just as they wanted, reading, embroidery, sewing, and other things needed in every home, things which they need as girls and which they will need as women in the future.

Text c. Kofr Kanna.

This text was taped in the crypt of the Franciscan church at Kofr Kanna, regarded by some scholars as the scene of Jesus' first miracle. The speaker is the sexton of the church, aged 40. The situation is somewhat formal although there are only two listeners, but the speaker rattles off his lesson from memory relatively fluently. However, both at the beginning and in the end of the account he is apparently a little constrained. The tempo is about 110-115 phonetic words per minute except in the accidental stammerings. The language is elevated to a semi-literary level, not so much because of the speaker's education as of the formal situation.

- 1. hâda l-maḥall hôn maḥall curs qâna l-žalîl. fi hâda l-maḥall 'aža l-masîḥ min 'alfên sini la-l-curs, ḥaflet curs. bi-ḥuḍûru ḥaflet el-curs bârak sirr ez-zawâž u-bi-zât el-waqt kamân cimil 'ucžûbe l-'ûla, 'awwal cažîbe, cimilha lamman thawwal ma' 'ila ḥamr. hâda makân muqaddas, naḥnu bi-knîse ṭayfet el-latîn u-mawžudîn hôn fi-l-magâra, fi-l-qism el-'awwal min bêt el-curs. fî hâda l-ma-hall masîḥ ḥawwal ma' 'ila ḥamr. fa-cinna hôn žarra, yacni žarra qadîme, nasha can el-žirâr el-'adîme 'illi kânat mawžûde.
- ¹ This identification is in all probability erroneous; the authentic site of Cana of Galilee is most likely Hirbet Qâna at the northern edge of Sahl el-Baṭṭōf, 9 km NNW of Kofr Kanna, vide Clemens Kopp, Die heiligen Stätten der Evangelien. Regensburg 1959, pp. 184—195; G. Dalman, Orte und Wege Jesu. Gütersloh 1930, pp. 108—114; Albrecht Alt, Kleine Schriften zur Geschichte des Volkes Israel 1—3. München 1953—59; Vol. 2, p. 446. The excavations have revealed nothing to indicate that the crypt of the Franciscan church at Kofr Kanna could have belonged to an ancient Christian church, but there seems to have been a synagogue about 500 A.D., vide E. L. Sukenik, Ancient Synagogues in Palestine and Greece. London 1934; p. 122.

- 2. u-ba^cdên fôq fî madhal l-iknîse, qabel ma l-waḥad yinzal ^ca-l-muġâra, fî ^cinna baqiyye . . . el-bâqi min knîse bizanṭiyye, fî 'arḍiyyet fusayfusâ', moza'îk, maktûb bi-luġa 'aramiyye. 'illi katabha, kûnt yûsef ṭabariyya, w-hâdi l-kitâbe turžimat 'ila sabe^c luġât, u-fî nasha maḥṭûṭa ^ca-l-ḥêṭ, taržamatha fi-l-luġa l-^carabiyye: ziker li-ražul et-taqi yûsef 'iben tanhûm 'iben bûṭa w-'awlâdu, ṣān^cîn hâdi l-lawḥa. takûn lahum el-baraka. 'āmîn.
- 3. hâda kûnt yûsef ṭabariyya kân yahûdi rtadd la-d-dîn el-masîḥi. ba^cd irtidâdu la-d-dîn el-masîḥi ḥabb yuškur 'aḷḷa ta^câla ^cala 'ihtidâ'u la-dîn el-ḥaqq. ba^cdên ṭalab min qusṭanṭîn yibni knîse w-bana ^ciddet kanâyis fi žamî^c makân muqaddasi fi-l-žalîl, u-waḥade m-el-kanâyis taba^cu banâha fi-l-makân hâda, maḥall el-^curs. ba^cdên, minšân iḥallid ez-zikra . . . 'u^cžûbe l-'ûla, katab lôḥa fi-l-luġa l-'aramiyye minšân hâda.
- 4. 'issa 'eḥna hôn fi mawqic el-emġâra. el-emġâra, hôn fî cinna birwâz bišîr can ḥaflet el-curs. lamma l-cadra 'âlat la-l-masîh: laysa cindhum ḥamr, ṭalbat minnu yacmal cažîbe, 'innahu l-masîh i'ulla: mâ lî wa-laki ya 'imra'a, lam ta'ti sâcati bacd. la-žiht el-yamîn mn-eṣ-sûra yfaržîna lamma l-ḥaddamîn bi-mallu žrâr mayy, 'aḥadu l-mayy mn-el-bîr.
- 5. bacdên hôn cinna l-maḥall illi kân maḥṭûṭ sitt ižrâr, sitt ižrâr min ḥažar kânat maḥṭûṭa ḥasab taṭhîr el-yahûdi minšân iġasslu l-ʾayde. bacdên hôn fî cinna ṣ-ṣaḥra l-ḥaqiqiyye maḥall ma kân masîh iġassil ʾidê mitel ma . . . cala mawžab šarîcat mûsa la-ʾann kân el-câde muttábacat l-iblâd ʾabel ma yištirku fi ḥaflet curs ʾaww iṣuffu ḥawâl ṭawlet el-ʾakel tabac el-curs, kân lâzim kull šaḥṣ iġassil ʾidê w-ižrê w-bacdên itlâqu. kamân el-masîh kân iġassil ʾidê w-ižrê.
- 6. bacdên hôn mahall ma wuḍacat el-'ažrâr, fî žarra ṭibq el-'aṣel la-l-'ižrâr el-qadîme. bacdên fî haykal 'iqbâlna, l-haykal tabac el-makân muqaddas hâda, 'acṭiya min qibel katolîk 'almânya. hadôl kânu mitel nider, 'acţû katolîk 'almânya, la-ha-l-makân hâda minšân iḥalldu ziker 'ucţûbe l-'ûla. min tiht el-yamîn fî l-bîr el-qadîm maḥall ma kânu l-ḥaddamîn imallu mayy misân iḥawwelha 'ila ḥamer. fî fô' madḥal el-bîr kitâbe bi-luga latiniyye bit'ûl: 'imla'u l-'aṭaṭin mâ', min tiha t-tânye: istáqu l-mâ' u-nâwilu la-ra'îs el-mu'taka. yacni lamman 'atu l-ḥaddamîn, 'aḥadu min inbîd i(t-?)tâld u-ḥaṭṭû... 'addamû la-ṣaḥb el-curs.
- 7. ba^cdên fî ^cinna šubbakên biḥwi 'a^cmide tnên mn-el-ḥafriyyât el-qadîme lli bišîru ^can makân muqaddas 'uww-'a^cmidet kanîset qusṭanṭîn u-hilâne min žîl er-râbi^c.
- 8. ba^cdên, žuwwa fî l-bîr hunâk maḥall ma fî kitâbe bi-luġa latiniyye bit'ûl; 'ímla'u l-'ažažîn ma'. 'ažu l-ḥaddamîn žuwwa w-mallu mayy min ha-l-bîr; el-bîr kân ya^cni yaḥfuz...imyâh illi kânat tinzal fi zamân eš-šita la-zaman eṣ-sêf. minšân hâda kânu yista^cmilûha minšân ḥaflet el-^curs.
- 9. ba^cdên fî žuwwa hôn, bifût en-nâs, lamma bizûru, fî şaḥra qadîme bitšîr cala mawqi^c el-ḥaqîqi taba^c bêt el-curs, la-'anna hayy kân el-'asâs el-ḥaqîqi taba^c

bêt el-curs. mišân hâda, lamma l-masîh miši hôn, 'âmu n-nâs minšân ihalldu z-zikra hayy, hâfazu cala ṣ-ṣaḥra ka-še' muqaddas u-banu ḥawalêha binâ', talat kanâyis, knîse l-'ûla talat miyy u-ḥamss u-cešrîn bacd el-masîh, banûha l-bizantiyyîn, u-hadamûha l-furs sint sitt miyye w-ṭnâc's, bacdên l-iknîse t-tânye, banûha ṣ-ṣalibiyyîn 'alf tisca w-tiscîn, hadamha bibars sultân maṣer, bacdên knîse t-tâlte l-fransisiyye, banâha b-žîl tâsic cašer hûri 'ižidyus gaysler min madînat salzbur fi-n-namsa.

10. u-lamman habb 'innu ya^cmal ha-l-iknîse, ittaba^c nafs el-handasi 'aww er-rasme taba^c el-knîse l-katadra'iyya . . . salzbur fi-n-namsa. minšân hâda l-iknîse l-hālíyye lli mawžûde 'issa taba^ct ež-žîl et-tâsi^c ^cašar, mabniyye la-nasha

tabacat katadrê' salzbur fi-n-namsa.

11. u-fî hâda l-makân muqaddas kamân hâda bisammû maḥall 'uczûbe l-'ûla, w-minha l-maḥall et-tâni, mazâr maryam, maryam el-cadrâ', sulţânat en-nicam la-'annha 'awwal ṭalbat mn-el-masîḥ yacmal 'awwal cazîbe minšân hâda hî kânat wâsiṭat en-nicam, u-kull insân bigdar yaḥṣul ca-n-nicam bi-ṭarîqet miryam el-cadrâ', la-'ann hî l-waḥîde lli...el-marzic el-waḥîd minšân ṭalab en-nicam m-el-masîh.

12. fa-'izan . . . bacdên la-fôq cinna mathaf ziîr bihwi baqâye . . . l-hafriyyât illi *** sant 'alf taman miyye w-sittîn min qibel hûri 'ižidyus gaysler, bihwi ra's camûd min knîse bizanţiyye maca camûd min ež-žîl et-tâni w-kursi camûd mahţûţ fi-l-'ard, m-el-žîl er-râbic, talat miyy u-hamss u-cešrîn bacd el-masîh. u-bacdên fî cumle qadîme min zaman makabyîn mi'at sini qabl el-masîh hatta zaman 'atrâk bacdên fî bi-l-hazâyin mawžûd ciddet . . . quṭac qadîme min masābîh ez-zêt u-qdâh min zamân el-curs, u-kazâz min zamân finiqiyyîn u-fî bi-l-mathaf mawžûde moza'îk 'aww quṭac m-el-'ard fusayfusâ' illi kânat mawžûde fi-l-kanâyis el-qadîme, 'el-'ûla w-et-tânye, bizantiyye w-eṣ-ṣalibiyye.

13. ba°dên fî °inna l-haykal l-ikbîr, bišîr bi-ma 'annu l-masîḥ hôn bârak sirr ez-zawâž bi-ḥuḍûru š-šaḥṣi. fa-'izan l-iknîse . . . ṭâ'ifet el-latîn 'aww knîset el-'abâ' l-efransiskân fî kofer kanna ta°ţîna rumûz ez-zawâž bi-tlat ṣuwar. žiht eš-šamâl, zawâž el-'awwal 'âdam u-hawwa, zawâž et-tâni ṭubya w-sâra, w-za-

wâž et-tâlit curs qâna l-žalîl.

14. u-d-dalâle cala 'innu kân el-... gurfet el-'akel kânat fôq, lamma l-masîh 'âl: 'istaqu l-ma' u-nâwlu la-ra'îs el-mu'taka, lamman širb el-carîs... el-hamr (ež-?)ždîde, ma kanš yacrif mnên 'ažat fa-y'ûl — daca ra'îs el-mu'taka — en-nâs 'awwal bit'addem hamra l-imnîha, bacdên, lamman biskaru, bacţûhum šu ma kân. la-'annu ma kanš yacrif mnên 'ažat hâ'i l-hamra, minšân hâda, d-dalâle cala hayy... fî yacni 'išâra tâmmi cala 'innu l-... haflet el-'akel kânat fô'. fa-'izan hôn bass gurfet tathîr mahall ma-hna mawžudîn.

15. u-fô' mahall haflet el-curs fî birwâz el-haykal l-ikbîr, bifarži haflet el-curs

¹ One word missing because of uncertain audition.

kâmle, la-'ann el-hafle kânat fô', minšân hâda u-hâda l-birwâz rasamu wahad fannân belžîki câm 'alf taman miyye wahad u-tamanîn bacdên, b-zât el-waqt, fî cinna l-haykal, 'aža hadiyye min qibel wahad muhsin ismu kolombo min madînat milâno câm 'alf tesac miyy u-hamsi.

- 16. w-el-haykal duššin, 'aww karras el-haykal, kārdilâl radîn tidêski 'illi kân yiṣḥab furqa kbîre min suwwâḥ ṭalyân la-l-bilâd muqaddasi. lamman mar'u ca-l-žalîl, kân mac...yacni muḥṭaṣṣ min qibel el-bāba biyyus el-câšer, cala 'innu yîži ydaššen knîset kofer kanna. minšân hâda huww illi bârak el-haykal l-ikbîr, u-kân macu s-sekretêr tabacu yuḥanna... monsinyôr 'anželo ronkalli 'illi hû l-yôm el-bāba yuḥanna tâlit u-cešrîn, u-hâda kân takrîst l-iknîse, kân talatîn 'aylûl câm 'alf tesac miyy u-sitti.
- 17. u-ba^cdên fî ^cinna haykalên tānyîn, el-haykal el-yamîn la-^cayle muqaddasi, la-'ann masîḥ hôn 'assas el-^cêle muqaddasi w-bârak bi-ḥuḍûru šaḥṣiyyan. ba^cdên haykal et-tâni birmiz mâr fransîs. l-haykal žiht el-yamîn, er-rassâm illi rasam el-birwâz la-^cêle muqaddasi hû waḥad fransâwi 'ismu gregwâr labûr, u-t-tâni, žiht eš-šamâl ṣûrat fransîs, nasḥa ṭibq el-'aṣel la-mōríyyo 'illi hû 'isbâni, sban-yôli, hû rasam el-birwâz hâda.
- 18. bacdên fî min wara l-iknîse fô' fî timsâl qaddîs bartelmâwus, 'aḥad talmîz el-masîḥ eṭ-ṭnâcš. u-hâda bartelmâwus kân câš hunâk, u-maḥall ma kân taḥt et-tîne, maḥall ma kân el-bêt tabacu, tḥawwal 'issa la-knîse 'aww macbad izgîr, kamân fî 'ayd l-ifransiskân la-'ennhin hinni mas ulîn can ḥirâs el-'amâki muqaddasi w-hinni bimattlu l-câlam el-masîḥi muddet tesac mît sini la-ḥadd el-yôm, u-hinni bišrufu ca-ḥirâs 'amâki muqaddasi.
- 19. bacdên, biţlac ca-barra l-wâḥad, bišûf i'bâlu, fa-cinna knîst er-rûm 'ortodoks illi mabniyye fi sant 'alf u-ḥams miyy u-ḥamss u-cešrîn. lamma kân mamnûc la-qibel masahiyyîn 'innu yiḥḍaru yṣallu hôn la-'annu kânat el-maḥall ethawwal la-žâmic bacdên, fi-l-furṣa hayy, istagnamu l-masaḥiyyîn el-furṣa, 'ittaḥadu camlu 'ittiḥâd w-ittifâq tâmm u-banu knîse muštarake minšân iṣallu maca bacad, 'aywâ, l-muqâbil 'ilna.
- 20. bacdên fî cinna knîse 'ismu knîst er-rûm katolîk, u-hayy banâha monsinyôr hakîm sint 'alf u-tesac miyy u-sebac u-talatîn. u-bacdên fî cinna l-cên, cên el-cadra, maḥall ma kân el-cadra tistaqi ma', u-mišân itmalli l- ižrâr lamma kânat itsâcid fi hidmet el-bêt. u-b-mawžab tarîh el-qadîm min zaman bizantiyyîn kân mabni knîse fawq el-cên, 'isma kanîset el-cadrâ' maryam. u-hayy el-... 'ahammiyyet el-qarye t-ta'rihiyye.
- 21. 'amma l-câlam masîḥi yûžed 'arbac kanâyis, kanīstên li-fransiskân, kanîse li-rûm 'ortodoks u-kanîse li-rûm katolîk. wa-cadad sukkân qâna l-žalîl yunâseb 'arbact alâf u-ḥamis mît šaḥṣ, minhin 'alf u-ḥamis miyye masaḥiyyîn, wa-l-'alfên 'aww talatt alâf illi baqîn, muslimîn.

¹ In fact this was one year earlier.

Translation of text c.

- 1. This place is the site of the wedding at Cana of Galilee. Christ came to this place two thousand years ago to attend the wedding, the marriage feast. By his presence at the marriage feast he consecrated the sacrament of marriage, and at the same time he also performed the first miracle the first miracle which he performed when water was turned into wine. This is a holy place; we are in the church of the Latin Church. We are here in the crypt, in the first part of the house where the wedding was celebrated. In this place Christ turned water into wine. Here we have a waterpot, an old waterpot, a copy of the old waterpots which were here.
- 2. Then, upstairs in the entrance of the church, before one descends to the crypt, there we have a remnant from a Byzantine church. There is a part of a mosaic floor bearing an Aramaic script. The man who wrote the script was Count Yūsef (Yōseh) of Tiberias, and this script is translated into seven languages. There is a copy put on the wall, and its translation in Arabic is as follows: 'Honoured be the memory of Yōseh, a pious man, son of Tanhūm, son of Būta, and of his sons, who made this mosaic. May it be a blessing for them. Amen.'
- 3. This Count Yūsef of Tiberias was a Jew who was converted to Christianity. After his conversion to Christianity he wanted to praise God the Highest for guiding him to the true faith. Now he asked Constantine for permission to build a church. He built several churches, at every holy place in Galilee, and one of the churches he built at this site, the site of the wedding. Then, in order to perpetuate the memory of the first miracle, he wrote a script in the Aramaic language.
- 4. Now we are here at the site of the crypt of that church. Here in the crypt we have an altarpiece portraying the marriage feast. When the Virgin said to Christ, 'They have no wine', when she asked him to perform a miracle, then Christ said to her, 'Woman, what have I to do with thee? mine hour is not yet come.' Then, on the right hand in the picture we see that when the servants filled the waterpots with water, they took the water from the cistern.
- 5. Then we have here the place where there were six waterpots. There were six waterpots of stone for the purifying of the Jews, that they might wash their hands. Then we have here the original rock on the place where Christ washed his hands according to the canon of the Mosaic law; it was the habit observed in the country that everyone had to wash his hands and feet before they took part in a marriage feast or gathered around the wedding dinner, and only after that they gathered. Also Christ used to wash his hands and feet.

- 6. Then, here at the place where the waterpots were, there is a waterpot, an accurate copy of the old waterpots. Then, there is an altar in front of us, the altar of this holy place, and gifts given by Roman Catholics from Germany to this place these were like votive offerings and were given by Roman Catholics from Germany in order to perpetuate the memory of the first miracle. On the right hand there is the old cistern, the place where the servants took water for Christ to turn it into wine. Above the entrance of the cistern there is a script in Latin, reading, 'Fill the waterpots with water', and on the other side: 'Draw out now and bear unto the governor of the feast.' When the servants now took new wine and put it... they set it before the ruler of the marriage feast.
- 7. Then we have two display cases exhibiting two columns from the archaeological excavations which show that this is a holy place, columns of the church of Constantine and Helena from the fourth century.
- 8. Then, the cistern is inside the place where there is the script in Latin reading, 'Fill the waterpots with water'. The servants came in and took water from the cistern. The cistern gathered the rain water during the winter for the summer time, you see. Therefore they used the cistern when they needed water in the marriage feast.
- 9. Then here farther in, the place where people come in when they visit, there is part of an old rock foundation which shows the authentic site of the house where the marriage was celebrated. This was the ground of the house where the marriage was celebrated, you see. Therefore, because Christ had walked here, in order to perpetuate the memory of this event, people cherished the rock foundation as a holy thing and built buildings around it. These were three churches, the first church in 325 A.D., built by the Byzantines and destroyed in 612; then the second church built by the Crusaders, destroyed by Baybars, Sultan of Egypt, and then the third one, the Franciscan church, built in the 19th century by a priest Oegidius Geissler of the town of Salzburg in Austria.
- 10. When he wanted to build this church he followed the same architecture, or the design of the Cathedral of Salzburg in Austria. Therefore the existing church, from the 19th century, is built as a copy of the Cathedral of Salzburg in Austria.
- 11. On this holy site this is called the site of the first miracle there is also another place, the Chapel of Mary, the Virgin Mary, the Princess of Grace, because she was the first to ask Christ to perform the first miracle. Therefore she became the mediatrix of grace, and every man can receive grace through the Virgin Mary, because she is the only one who . . . the only helper when one asks Christ for grace.
 - 12. And further . . . then we have upstairs a small museum which exhibits

findings from the excavations which were carried out in 1860 by Father Oegidius Geissler. It shows a capital of a column from a Byzantine church with a column from the second century, and a pedestal of a column standing (in situ) on the ground, from the fourth century, 325 A.D. Then there are ancient coins from Maccabean times a hundred years B.C., up to the time of the Turks. Then there are in cases several fragments of ancient oil lamps and cups from the time of the wedding, as well as glasses from Phoenician times. In the museum there is also a fragment of a mosaic pavement which has been in the old churches, the first and the second one, the Byzantine and that of the Crusaders.

- 13. Then we have the great altar which commemorates the event that Christ here consecrated the sacrament of marriage by his personal presence. Further, the Latin church, i.e. the church of the Franciscan Fathers in Kofr Kanna, symbolizes the marriage in three pictures: on the left there is the first marriage, that of Adam and Eve, the second marriage is that of Tobiah and Sarah, and the third one the wedding at Cana of Galilee.
- 14. The fact which shows that the dining room was upstairs is this: When Christ said, 'Draw out now and bear unto the governor of the feast', when the bridegroom drank from the new wine, he did not know where it came from and said...he called the governor of the feast (and said), 'People usually serve the good wine first, and only later, when people get drunk, one gives them anything at all.' Because he did not know where this wine came from, this indicates...this is actually tenable evidence that the place where the wedding dinner took place was upstairs. Thus the place where we are now is only the room where the purifying took place.
- 15. Upstairs, at the place of the marriage feast, there is the altarpiece of the great altar, portraying the whole marriage feast, because the feast took place upstairs. This altarpiece was painted by a Belgian artist in 1881. Then, at the same time (when we go upstairs) there is an altar presented by a benefactor called Colombo, of Milan, in 1905.
- 16. The altar was dedicated or consecrated by Cardinal Radini Tedeschi who led a great group of Italian tourists to the Holy Land. When they passed by Galilee he had with him...he had a special commission from Pope Pius X to come and dedicate the church of Kofr Kanna. Therefore it was he who consecrated the great altar, and he had with him his secretary John, Mgr. Angelo Roncalli, who is now the Pope John XXIII. This consecration of the church took place on 30th September 1906.
- 17. Then we have two further altars. The right-hand altar is that of the Holy Family, because Christ here founded the Holy Family and consecrated it by his personal presence. Then the other altar represents St. Francis. The painter who painted the altarpiece representing the Holy Family for the

right-hand altar was a Frenchman called Gregoire Laborde (?), and the other, the left-hand side, the portrait of St. Francis, is a copy of the original painting by Murillo who was Spanish, a Spaniard. He painted this altarpiece.

- 18. Then in the rear of the church, above the entrance, there is a picture of St. Bartholomew, one of the twelve disciples of Christ. This Bartholomew lived there (he indicates the direction), and the place where he was sitting under the fig-tree, the site of his home, has now been turned into a church or a small chapel. That is also possessed by the Franciscans, because they have charge of the holy places. They have represented the Christians here for nine hundred years until this day, and they have had charge of the holy places.
- 19. Then, when you go out of the church and look in front of you, there is the Greek Orthodox church which was built in 1925. While it was forbidden to the Christians to come here to pray, because the site had been changed into a mosque, in that situation the Christians seized the opportunity: they made a union, a full covenant, and built a common church where they could pray together. Well, that is there opposite us.
- 20. Then there is here a church called the Greek Catholic church. It was built by Mgr. Ḥakīm in 1937. Then there is here a spring, the Spring of the Virgin, the place where the Virgin scooped water to fill the waterpots when she was helping in the housework. On the ground of ancient history from the Byzantine period he built a church above the spring, called the Church of the Virgin Mary. This is the most important part of the history of the village.
- 21. As regards the Christians, there are four churches: the Franciscans have two churches, the Greek Orthodox one, and the Greek Catholics one. The number of inhabitants in Cana of Galilee is about four thousand and five hundred; of them, one thousand five hundred are Christians, and the rest, those two or three thousand, are Moslems.

Phonetics and Phonemics

1. PROSODY

- a) Quantity. The vowel and consonant lengths are essentially dialectal in every speaker. Only rarely is dialectally short vowel of an unstressed syllable lengthened, e.g. la-annhā žâhā b4, $fîhā <math>2 \times b2$, cúmurhā b9, maṣābîh c12. All these words are pronounced in the context rather distinctly, with exceptional care.
 - b) Juncture. The junctural phenomena are very difficult to describe, but

one clearly discernible feature can be mentioned. As a whole the texts show a form of the colloquial where the pronunciation is slightly more careful than in the relaxed everyday colloquial. Thus it is only natural that more open junctures appear, and, as a result, the frequency of initial glottal stops (hamza) tends to grow. It should be kept in mind that the published dialectal texts are usually 'edited' as regards the actual pronunciation of the initial hamza, and thus its relative frequency cannot be compared in literature.

c) Accent. There are two main groups of words where the stress is often pushed forward from its dialectal position, firstly, in the imperfect, imperative and participle of the verbal forms VII and VIII, e.g. ibtindáfic a8, bagtárih a18, tittásil a3, istágu c6, mungásim b2, mi c tázal a13, mu c táraf $2 \times b2$, and muttábacat c5, and, secondly, in the nouns where the final hamza and the long vowel of the last syllable are restored, e.g. $bin\hat{a}$, c9, $cadr\hat{a}$, $2 \times c11$, $2 \times c20$, 'abâ' c13, fusayfusâ' c2, c12. The feature is, however, inconsistent in both groups, and the dialectal forms are just as frequent, e.g. btištģil a14, mništri a15, vištri a24, ništail b4, ibtištail b4, tištail b9, byištail b9, tistaai c20, 'istaqu c14 (although occurring in a Biblical quotation); šita a13, a15, c8, cadra c4, c20. If the classicized and the dialectal forms are compared, one sees that the words commonly used in the colloquial retain their dialectal forms, but those which are neither learned borrowings or otherwise less frequently used in the vernacular are more disposed to take non-dialectal forms. This observation leads to the conclusion that the change of accent in the cases described is largely connected with the lexicon.

2. CONSONANTS

a) Hamza. In addition to the cases mentioned above, hamza is sometimes restored in words where it is absent in the dialect, e.g. ma' a2, 2 × c1, c14, c20, mâ' 2 × c6, ra'yak a1, ra'yi a2, ra'iy a3, a17, a22, a27, ra'yu a20, râ'i a16 (apparently a contamination of the Cl. ra'y- and the dialectal rây), 'arâ'i a16, mar'a b5, ka-še' c9, mi'at c12, ra's c12, ta'rihiyye c20. Most of these also occur without hamza: mayy(i) passim, râyu a4, râyak a4, a18, ('i)ši passim, miyye, mît passim, tarîh c20. In some words only forms without hamza can be found: dayman 3×a15, a29, šayf a15, a25, râyeh a18, cayšîn a7, 2×a12, kanâyis 2 × c3, c9, c12, c21, hêt c2, bîr c4, 2 × c6, 3 × c8, cêle 2 × c17, cayle c17. Besides, hamza is pronounced in literary borrowings such as dâ'irt eš-šu'ûn el-'ižtimac'iyye b1, mu'ahhal 2×b1, mu'ahhale b4, mulâ'ime b9, moza'îk c2, c12, katadrê' c10, katadra'iyya c10, 'ihtidâ'u c3, tâ'ifet c13 (but ṭayfet c1), and in Biblical quotations: 'imra'a c4, ta'ti c4, 'imla'u c6, c8, ra'îs el-mu'taka c6, 2×c14 (though muttakâ' in Jn ii. 8,9). Thus, only a few cases show a corrected

form of colloquial phonemics; most frequently hamza has found its way into the colloquial along with a lexical item.

b) Interdentals. As regards the dialectal pronunciation of $t\bar{a}$, and $d\bar{a}l$ in the area described, matters are very complicated. The speakers of texts band c pronounce these consonants as plosives t and d, but in Kofr Manda the situation is different. It may be misleading to describe $t\bar{a}$, and $d\bar{a}l$ here with the same symbol as for example in the dialect spoken by the Druzes in Western Galilee, where they are interdentals¹, but I feel it also incorrect to simplify the facts by using the symbols t and d when the pronunciation is not clearly plosive. Therefore t and d are in most cases used in text a. Because the observation of the possible variation between the dialectal and borrowed or corrected forms is here too arbitrary, I prefer to cite instances of this variation found only in texts b and c. In text b six (eight) indisputable instances of this kind occur: muntatirîn b3, alládī b3, hâdihi b3, tanawiyye b5, b6, tagâfi b7, tagâfye b7, and 'iza b5, in text c five (eleven): timsâl c18, zikra c3, c9, ziker c2, c6, zât c1, c15, fa-'izan c12, c13, c14, and talmîz c18. Here again one can see that no classicizing tendency seems to appear in this respect in genuine dialectal words; the classicizing pronunciation is here always associated with a lexical borrowing.

The same is also true of the consonants $d\bar{a}d$ and $z\bar{a}$, both in Kofr Manda normally represented by d, in the dialect of the speakers of texts b and c by d. The pronunciation z occurs in literary borrowings, e.g. muwazzaf b1, b4, btitwazzaf b8, yahfuz c8, hafazu c9, and in the dialectal word mazbut a10, a13, a23, where z corresponds to the classical $d\bar{a}d$, and is probably an older borrowing influenced by Turkish¹.

c) $Q\bar{a}f$. In the Lower Galilean area there are many variations of the pronunciation of $q\bar{a}f^2$. The speakers of texts b and c pronounce $q\bar{a}f$ dialectally as 'in most words; the variant used by the speakers of text a is a voiceless post-velar plosive, and not a uvular q; after hesitation between q and k. I have transcribed this sound by q, although this is not quite satisfactory. Thus the classicizing tendency is distinctly seen only in texts b and c, where q seems to be a little more frequent than '. In a noticeable proportion of the

¹ Haim Blanc, Studies in North Palestinian Arabic. Linguistic Inquiries Among the Druzes of Western Galilee and Mt. Carmel. Jerusalem 1953. — Oriental Notes and Studies publ. by The Israel Oriental Society, No. 4; p. 70f.

² Cf. A. Barthélemy, Dictionnaire Arabe-Français, Dialectes de Syrie: Alep, Damas, Liban, Jérusalem. Paris 1935—54; s.v. zbţ.

³ Неіккі Рацуа, Lower Galilean Arabic. An Analysis of Its Anaptyctic and Prothetic Vowels with Sample Texts. — Studia Orientalia XXXII, Helsinki 1965; pp. 23—25.

⁴ I rejected k mainly because this notation would suggest emphasis; for the same reason, k should also have been replaced by another symbol, but for practical reasons k is here retained.

cases a division between dialectal words using 'and literary borrowings using q is clear-cut: mantiqa(t) b1, b3, $4 \times b4$, mantaqitha b4, qadayâhin b2, yuqârib b2, munqásim b2, qabîle b3, 'iqâmit $2 \times b3$, taqaddum b5, titqaddamu b8, mníctaqel b7, qâna c1, c13, c21, taqi c2, haqq c3, haqiqiyye c5, haqîqi c9, qustantîn c3, c7, qibel c6, c12, c15, c16, c19, mawqic c4, c9, tarîqet c11, finiqiyyîn c12, qutac c12, 'istaqu c14, istáqu c6, tistaqi c20, furqa c16, qaddîs $2 \times c18$, muqaddas c passim, muqâbil c19, ittifâq c19, but on the other hand 'âlat c4, y'ulla c4, bit'ûl c6, c8, n'ullhin b5, 'in'ullhin b6, y'ûl c14, 'âl c14, 'âmu c9, mar'u c16, nlâ'i b7, tlâ'i b9, bi'balûš b6, fir'a $3 \times b11$, fira' b11, (halla' b4).

There are, however, instances where this division is not applicable, e.g. $f\hat{o}q$ c2, c12, c14, fawq b3, c20, but $f\hat{o}$ ' c6, c14, $2\times c15$, c18, waqt b1, c1, c15, but wa't b1, 'iqbâlna c6, but i'bâlu c19, qabl c12, qabel b4, c2, but 'abel c5, ta'rîban b9, 'addamû c6, bit'addem c14, qism c1, qisem b3, nqassimhin b11, musta bal b11, l-iqra b11, baqiyye c2, bâqi c2, baqâye c12, baqîn c21, qadîm c6, c20, qadîme c1, c6, c7, c9, $2\times c12$, but 'adîme c1, itlâqu c5, šarq b8, qdâh c12, qarye c20, qura b5, b8. At least in some, probably a majority, of the last-named cases it is appropriate to speak of a restoration of q for the dialectal ', but some remain ambiguous. As a whole, the pronunciation of $q\bar{a}f$ is to a considerable degree tied to the dialectal or literary lexical items.

d) Other deviations from the dialectal consonants. The combinations of consonants are restored in the two words $wi\vec{z}h$ a6 and nisf $2\times b2$ (but nuss b8), dialectally $wi\vec{s}\vec{s}$ and nuss. The etymological c is restored once: 'cs- $s\acute{a}c^a$ a18 for 'issa, but the vowel of the stressed syllable remains short. Here it is difficult to judge whether these cases are to be regarded as restorations by a phonemic modification or as lexical loans. The former alternative seems more likely; otherwise more classical forms ($wa\vec{g}h/wa\vec{z}h$ and es- $s\^{a}^ca/al$ - $r\^{a}n$) might have been expected.

3. VOWELS

As a rule the etymological i and u are lost in the local dialect in unstressed open syllables, while a has been lost almost exclusively in words where it has first been regressively assimilated to the long i of the following syllable, provided that the allophone of the phoneme a has been front (\ddot{a}). The question of the preservation of the dialectal zero-forms and the replacement of the dialectal zero by a classical vowel seems at the first glance chaotic. In text a only few vowel 'corrections' occur: $hi \ \dot{z} \ \dot{a} \ a \ a \ 13$ (but $eh \ \dot{z} \ \dot{a} \ a \ a \ 13$), $bi \ \dot{b} \ \dot{a} \ a \ 15$; such instances as ' $um \ um \ a \ a \ b$, $mur \ um \ a \ 15$, $ni \ a \ a \ 5$, $qi \ \dot{s} \ \dot{a} \ \times a \ 27$, $da \ c \ el \ -muc \ c \ a \ lim \ a \ a \ b$ or owed words, and thus the deviation from the dialectal phonology is not due to a phonemic change. Texts b and c are stylistically

farther from the plain colloquial, and thus more short vowels in positions where the dialect has zero might be expected. Actually they are more frequent, but most of the instances occur in borrowed words, e.g. turžimat c2, li-b3, b4, c2, 3×c21, nâwilu c6, 'acmide c7, hirâs 2×c18, ihtimâm b2, 'intidâb 2×a28, a29, b2, ictirâd b7, inhifâd a26, irtidâdu c3, 'ihtidâ'u c3, wâsitat c11, hukûme b1, b3, muwazzaf b1, b4, šu'ûn b1, mu'ahhal 2×b1, mu'ahhale b4, musācadathin b2, mucârida b3, muntatirîn b3, murabbayât b6, mutacaṣṣibîn b6, mulâ'ime b9, muhimme a7, hudûru c1, c13, c17, muqaddas c passim, rumûz c13, muqâbil c19. There are unexpectedly few cases of a distinct vowel restoration: žibâl b3, kifâye b10, hiyâṭa b10, kitâbe c2, c6, c8, yistacmilûha c8, bilâd c16, muslimîn c21, durûz b2, buyût 2×b3, and mugâra c2 (probably 'corrected' form of the dialectal emgâra 2×c4; cl. magâra c1).

Though the last-mentioned instances are few enough to show that the replacement of the dialectal zero by i or u in genuine dialectal words is not a feature characteristic of the elevated colloquial as reflected by these texts, the treatment of a vs. zero is still more illustrative. The only dialectal word where a is restored is $kanîse\ 2\times c21$, $kanīstên\ c21$, both occurring in highly classicized passages, $kanîset\ c20$ in a name of a church, and the same form in c7 rather similarly used. Everywhere else the word retains its dialectal form. On the other hand, no restoration occurs in $inbid\ c6$, $ždid\ c6$, $(i)ždide\ b10$, c14, $ikbîr\ a30$, c13, c16, $kbîre\ c16$, $(i)zgir\ c12$, c18, $zgire\ a16$, and $(i)mlîh\ a22$, a25, a30, $(i)mlîah\ a8$, a17, $imnîha\ c14$.

There are some instances of vowel correction in closed syllables, e.g. $madrasi\ a17,\ a26,\ b5$ for $midrasi\ 2\times a16,\ a17$, particularly often in the broken plural pattern 'aqtāl for the dialectal qtâl: 'amlâk $2\times a17$, 'atfâl a26, 'aslâm b2, 'atrâk b2, c12, 'acdâ b6, 'acmâr b11, 'ažrâr c6 (but žirâr c1, 'ižrâr c6, c20, ižrâr $2\times c5$, žrâr c4), and 'awlâd a17, 'awlâdu c2 (but $ulâd\ a18$, $wlâdu\ a24$, $iwlâd\ b5$). Although the occurrences are not frequent and unambiguous enough to draw certain conclusions, we are obviously faced, at least to some extent, with a phonemic modification of dialectal words, and a morphological restoration of the pattern 'aqtāl.

4. DIPHTHONGS

The restoration of the etymological diphthongs aw and ay in dialectal words seems to imply a stylistic level deviating from the dialect considerably. In these texts only a few such instances are to be found: bayn b2 (but $b\hat{e}n$ a28), fawq b3, c20 (but $f\hat{o}q$ c12, c14, $f\hat{o}$ c14, c15, c18), yawm $2 \times b3$ (but $y\hat{o}m$ b3, c16, c18), lawha c2 (but $l\hat{o}ha$ c3), $maw\hat{z}ab$ c5, c20 (hypercorrect for $m\hat{o}\hat{z}ab$ b11; cl. $m\hat{u}\hat{z}ib$), while such cases as dawli b9, dawra a27, dawrit b4, nawb a26,

hawlu a25, yawman a18, hayri a3, 'aylûl c16, laysa c4, haykal c passim, 'ayd c18, 'ayde c5, ladaynā a13, and mawqic c4, c9 can in their contexts be regarded as literary borrowings, maybe also fusayfusâ' c2, c12 (dial. fsêfse). Elsewhere the dialectal forms are retained, even hêt c2 and cêle $2 \times c17$, cayle c17, and naturally kîf $3 \times b8$, whic has an 'urban' form has here a higher prestige than kêf used in the adjacent villages. The correction of monophthongized diphthongs is undoubtedly one of the most distinguishing features appearing when the level of speech is elevated to a level felt by the natives to represent fusha rather than cāmmiyye. Typically, a young man sitting in the same room when text b was being recorded, injected the remark câmmi! b3 when the speaker after some other classicisms said wa-l-yawm; this young man had earlier been informed that I was recording colloquial language.

Morphology

1. SUBSTANTIVES AND ADJECTIVES

In the present texts there are two occurrences of $i^cr\bar{a}b$, one in the formal lines of the teachers' college student: fi 'ayya $^camalim_m\hat{a}$ a27, but here the $^icr\hat{a}b$ cannot be said to have any morphological function; it only forms a part of a borrowed group of words comparable to a single borrowed word. The other instance is a temporal accusative: $yawman\ m\hat{a}$ 'akûn a18, which belongs to the same category since the words following the accusative are inseparably connected with it.

The restoration of the broken plural $qt\hat{a}l$ to ' $aqt\hat{a}l$ by a phonemic modification can be regarded as a morphological 'correction'. On the other hand, it is difficult to find any explanation for the fact that $qt\hat{a}l$ from $qit\bar{a}l$ (or $qut\bar{a}l$)

is almost always retained, but probably the material of the present texts is insufficient to give a reliable picture of the actual situation.

Occasionally the feminine ending is also 'corrected' to -a(t), e.g. hamsa $3 \times b11$ for hamsi, musācadáthin b2, muškila b3, muškilat b3 for muškali b3, katadra iyya c10 for katadra iyye, madînat c9, madînet b9, taržamátha c2 for taržamátha. The forms are mostly dialectal, however, even in borrowed words, e.g. manṭaqítha b4, dawrit b4, dâ irt b1. The two last-mentioned instances are illustrative of the difference between the lexicon and morphology of the dialect in regard to their disposition to become classicized. The borrowed lexical items retain their phonemic forms without assimilating to the dialect, but the feminine morpheme is still dialectal.

2. PRONOUNS

a) Personal pronouns and suffixes. The local dialectal forms of the personal pronouns are as a rule retained with only a few exceptions. As regards the 3. pers. sing., besides $h\hat{u}$, huww(e), $h\hat{i}$, hiyy(e), also $huwa\ 2\times a17$ and $hiya\ b3$ occur; 2. pers. sing. appears only in the forms 'inte, 'int and 'inti, 1. pers, sing. 'ana, 3. pers. pl. hinni, 2. pers. pl. 'intu, but in 1. pers. pl. the classical form $nahnu\ c1$ and the 'Syrian' $nehna\ b4$, b6, b8 also occur besides the local dialectal 'ehna b7, -hna a27, c14. The classical forms huwa and hiya are here used as copulae emphasizing the subject of the nominal clause. The only occurrence of nahnu comes in the first, strained, sentences of the speaker of text e; the form nehna belongs, according to Bergsträsser¹, to the dialect area north of the river Litani, but he gives this form also for Safed. The speaker of text b uses both $nehna\ b4$, b6, b8 and 'ehna b7; in my other recordings from Šfa cAmr both forms appear, although 'ehna is more common.

Similarly, the personal suffixes are almost exclusively dialectal. The only true classicism in the colloquial passages is râshum a19; lahum c2 is part of a literary quotation, cindhum c4, lî c4 and laki c4 appear in Biblical quotations from Jn ii. 3,4, cindhum used for the Biblical lahum. In c14 the speaker after some confusion cites the Biblical text in colloquial, but uses a 'corrected' suffix: bactûhum.

b) Demonstrative pronouns. The texts show some instances of classicisms: li-dâlik a29 (for ca-šân hâda or minšân hâda/hêk), hâdihi b3 (for hâ'i, hayy), and hawlâ'i b3 (for hadôl c6), the two latter occurring in one of the most classicized passages of the texts. Elsewhere the dialectal forms are retained, including some instances of ha-, e.g. ha-t-tacab a12, ha-l-iši a18, ca-ha-š-

 $^{^1\,\}rm G.\,Bergsträsser,\,Sprachatlas von Syrien und Palästina. — ZDPV 38 (1915), pp. 153—260; p. 36, Map 14.$

šakel b8, ha-l-iknîse c10, la-ha-l-makûn hâda c6. Of these only the first occurs when the speaker is imitating the language of the uneducated old people of his village, the other cases appear in relaxed plain colloquial, although in a slightly formal context.

- c) Relative pronouns. The dialectal relative pronoun (i)lli is a form generally 'approved' in different variations of style, apparently because it or its near cognates are used all over the Arabic world. Thus it is natural that it is retained in the present texts. There is, however, one instance of $all\acute{a}\underline{d}i$ in the highly classicized passage b3.
- d) *Indefinite pronouns*. In the present texts classicisms are very few, only 'ayy a2, a3 and bi-'ayya wasîle a13. Their introduction into the colloquial is of a purely lexical, not grammatical nature, the latter instance being a literary phrase borrowed similarly as separate words.
- e) Interrogative pronouns. There are no instances of corrections or literary borrowings, but all the interrogative pronouns are dialectal. The only exception $m\hat{a}$ c4 is a part of a Biblical quotation (Jn ii. 4).

3. NUMERALS

It is well-known that even in reading a written standard classical Arabic text the simple colloquial numeral system is often used. Here the only forms deviating from the local dialect are hamsa $3 \times b11$ and mi'at c12. The classical feminine form of 'awwal occurs a few times, but only twice incorporated in the text in an unconstrained manner ('el-'ûla c12 and $kn\hat{s}$ e l-'ûla c9). Elsewhere it forms part of a borrowed combination of words: $dara\check{z}e$ 'ûla $2 \times a17$, 'u'zûbe l-'ûla c1, c3, c6, c11 side by side with the dialectal 'awwal 'ažîbe c1, c11.

4. PARTICLES

- a) Conjunctions. Typically of the colloquial of the educated, quite a number of classical conjunctions are found in the present texts, and many of these conjunctions have already become incorporated with the plain colloquial to such a degree that the separating of classicisms from the genuine dialect is often arbitrary. Thus, fa- passim, is not unknown in the dialect, but because there it almost exclusively belongs to the artistic colloquial, it can
- ¹ Cf. Richard S. Harrell, A Linguistic Analysis of Egyptian Radio Arabic. Contributions to Arabic Linguistics, ed. Charles A. Ferguson. Harvard Middle Eastern Monographs III, Cambridge, Mass. 1960, pp. 1—77; pp. 49—54.

here be regarded as a classicism. Similarly, la-'ann- passim, is commonly used in the everyday vernacular, although usually in a more dialectal form la-'innu, which has almost superseded the 'genuine dialectal' $l\hat{e}$ sinnu. Probably la-'innu must also be considered as a dialectal form; at any rate la-'annu is a form corrected through a phonemic modification of la-'innu while la- has remained dialectal. The more 'correct' form li-'annu occurs only $2 \times a5$.

It is also very difficult to say if $l\hat{a}kin$ a1, a11, a13, $2 \times a24$, a30 is a learned borrowing or not; on the other hand wa- $l\hat{a}kin$ a15, a19, a29, b1, b10 (but w- $l\hat{a}kin$ a25) is undoubtedly a classical loan. Likewise, 'ida a9, a10, a13, a17, a22, a30 is very commonly used in colloquial, but must be regarded as a learned borrowing. This is seen most distinctly in the urban pronunciation 'iza b5. The word hatta occurs once (b4) as a final conjunction; elsewhere the dialectal ta- is used (e.g. in a4, a6). As for the classical wa-, which is a very easily adopted classicism, it is not favoured in the present texts. Besides the dialectal use in wa-la a passim, and the above-mentioned cases in wa- $l\hat{a}kin$, it appears only in b1, b2, $3 \times b3$, in a Biblical quotation in c4, and twice in c21, which all belong to the most classicized passages of the texts. It is possible that the frequent use of wa- is more characteristic of the classicizing efforts of an educated speaker than of the relaxed colloquial of the educated.

- b) Prepositions. As a whole the use of prepositions is here dialectal. Thus, la- has been replaced by 'ila only in a13, c1, c2, c6, all relatively formal passages, and by li- in c2 (in a literary quotation), a5 (li-'annu), c4 (in a Biblical quotation), $3 \times c21$ (in a formal passage), and b4 used with a borrowed word (li-takmîlet). The use of the preposition b(i)- is a little more extensive than in the dialect where it has partly been superseded by fi; a curious 'correction' is bi a10, $3 \times a17$ for fi 'there is'. The dialect has also influenced a Biblical quotation: laysa cindhum (Jn ii. 3 lahum) hamr c4. There are also a few occurrences of ka-, $3 \times b1$, $2 \times b2$, $2 \times b11$, and c9, mostly connected with other lexical loans.
- c) Adverbs. The adverbs formed with the accusative suffix are especially prone to incorporation with the colloquial. In these texts they are quite frequent, and only two instances cannot appropriately be classified as literary borrowings, viz. 'abadan a27 and dayman $3 \times a15$. Such adverbs as matalan a passim and tagriban a15, ta'riban b9, a little less fa'clan a1, a26, have also become very usual in everyday colloquial. Yet the words haqqan a1, 'awwalan a1, 'ziddan b7, 'gaṣban cannu a23, tabcan a3, b1, b9, and šaḥṣiyyan c17 are distinct classicisms. The accusative suffix is probably not a living morpheme in the present texts, since it is here never attached to a dialectal word to form an adverb after the classical pattern. Therefore classical Arabic has here not influenced the morphology of the dialect, but the influence remains

purely lexical¹. In a11 there is a striking example of the use of such classicisms in the language of the uneducated: el- fa^clan , appearing in the lines where the ideas of the old uneducated people are ridiculed.

5. VERBS

The personal suffixes of the perfect are never corrected in these texts. The only 'correction' to be found in the whole active perfect inflection concerns the reflexive prefix, but even this occurs only once: $ta^c allamn\hat{a}$ a27. It should also be noted that this is not definitely a classicism, because c often seems to resist the analogic change of ta- into it- in the reflexive verbal forms².

The perfect of verba mediae geminatae in verbal form I is inflected dialectally, i.e. like verba tertiae $y\bar{a}$ in verbal form II, e.g. $sammen\hat{a}ha$ b7, $sammen\hat{a}s$ b7, $lamm\hat{e}na$ a17, $madd\hat{e}na$ a12. In the other perfect forms one certain classicism is found, the two passives $tur\check{z}imat$ c2 and $du\check{s}sin$ c16.

In the imperfect the dialectal modal system deviates sharply from the classical, so sharply that this must be regarded as one of the most distinct features which separate the dialect from the classical language. Since this difference is substantially structural, it is natural that the departure from the dialectal system is extremely difficult; it implies a transition into the classical modal system which cannot be attained through easy lexical borrowings or slight phonemic modifications. To be sure, the non-dialectal imperfect forms are very rare in the present texts. The most formal of them is $yuw\bar{a}\dot{z}ih\hat{u}n\ b3$, but it must be noted here that also another instance, $sa-yusabbib\ b3$, appears in the same highly classicized passage. Elsewhere only three instances can be found, $y\hat{u}\dot{z}ed\ c21$, used without b-, but phonetically dialectal, $yun\hat{a}seb\ c21$, and $yuq\hat{a}rib\ b2$, both apparent literary borrowings. The form $tak\hat{u}n\ c2$ is part of a literary quotation.

In some cases the imperfect forms are 'corrected' through a phonemic modification, e.g. nahsar a21 for nihsar, naksab a21 for niksib, yižidu b3 for yůž(e)du or, better, ylâ'u, yaskun b3 for yuskun, and yahşul c11 for yihşal. The imperfect forms of 'akal and 'ahad occur in their dialectal forms yôklu a24 and nôhud a25, whereas it is uncertain whether tâhud $2 \times b9$ is a 'corrected' form or a genuine dialectal form sporadically found in Sfa cAmr like nehna.

In other respects the morphological system of the dialect is wholly retained. The only slight exception is the restoration of the sing. 3. pers. masc. prefix

¹ Blanc, Style Variations, p. 102, comes to another conclusion: 'In semi-educated and educated speakers, they (viz. the adverbs formed with -an) probably constitute a productive form class, and this is certainly true of semiliterary style.'

² Palva, Lower Galilean Arabic, p. 73; cf. e.g. ta^câl.

in the imperfect, but not in its classical form: byûžed a18 (for the local fi), by $izra^c \ 2 \times a22$ (for $bizra^c$), and by $išt\dot{g}il$ b9 (for $bišt\dot{g}il$).

Among the dialectal forms the following are here noteworthy. The future is expressed by rah plus imperfect without b: rah $\operatorname{a}^c\operatorname{allimhin}$ $\operatorname{a}18$, immediately before 'corrected' to rayeh ...' $\operatorname{ak}\hat{u}n$ (and not to a classical future), rah $\operatorname{harrifku}$ b4, rah $\operatorname{aharrifku}$ $2\times b1$, $\operatorname{rah}\hat{u}t$ $\operatorname{tit}^c\operatorname{allamu}$ b10, mis $\operatorname{rah}\hat{u}t$ isibub 10. In a24 a form characteristic of relaxed everyday colloquial is found: $\operatorname{u-ruh}$ yistri , where ruh is an imperfect form without a personal prefix, and thus can be used for any person. Another example occurs, surprisingly enough, in $\operatorname{b8}$: nehna bdina ... nahki ... $\operatorname{u-fahhimhin}$. The indicative mood is always, with the exception of the few above-mentioned cases, expressed by the $\operatorname{b-imperfect}$, and the other moods by the imperfect without $\operatorname{b-}$.

Syntax

1. ARTICLE

In Syro-Palestinian Arabic studies rather little attention has been drawn to the use of article. There is a special case of attributive phrases where the noun is left without the article although the adjective attribute has it. According to Bauer this happens sometimes when the noun is a proper noun of an appellative character, e.g. kuds eš-šerîf, cên il-bêḍa; sent el-mâḍye, câm en-awwal¹. Although this is general usage in the Syro-Palestinian dialects, it has usually been ignored in grammatical presentations. Grotzfeld's short characterization of these cases seems to be very much to the point. He divides them into two main groups according to the meaning of the adjective attribute: 1. Cases where the attribute has a differentiating value, e.g. baṭṭîh əl-ʾaḥ-ḍar, baṭṭîh əl-ʾaṣfar, sûʾ əl-catîʾ, bâb əš-šarʾi, nəṣṣ ət-tâni; and 2. Cases where the attribute denotes contrary concepts such as new — old, big — small, e.g. rġîf əl-ṭari, rġîf əl-yâbes, sənt əž-žâye, sənt əl-mâḍye, when the noun is construed as if followed by a genitive.²

Instances of the first-mentioned category are also quite frequent here, especially when the attribute is a numeral, e.g. 'uczûbe l-'ûla c1, c3, c6, c11 (although the construction in other respects is classical; cf. 'awwal cazîbe c1, c11), ziha t-tânye c6, knîse l-'ûla c9, knîse t-tâlte c9, haykal et-tâni c17, zawâz el-'awwal, zawâz et-tâni, zawâz et-tâlit c13; tazarîb el-basîța a27, mawqic el-ḥaqîqi c9. The usage is, however, inconsistent: l-maḥall et-tâni c11, l-iknîse

¹ LEONHARD BAUER, Das palästinische Arabisch. Die Dialekte des Städters und des Fellachen. 2. Aufl. Leipzig 1910; p. 103 f.

² Heinz Grotzfeld, Syrisch-arabische Grammatik (Dialekt von Damaskus). — Porta Linguarum Orientalium, Neue Serie VIII. Wiesbaden 1965; p. 93.

t-tânye c9. In žîl er-râbic c7 the construction is the same, but not of a differentiating value; the cases with the article, m-el-žîl er-râbic c12, ež-žîl et-tâsic cašer c10, are here too few to permit any definite conclusion on the general dialectal usage. My other recordings show that the use of the article is optional: if the attribute has a differentiating value, the article is usually dropped, elsewhere it is used, but as a rule omitted if the presentation is in form of a list.

The absence of the article in the cases described is by no means a rule of general application but only optional. Thus it is unnecessary to suppose that the use of article in *l-iknîse l-ḥāliyye c10*, (e)*l-haykal l-ikbîr c13*, c16, el-hay-kal el-yamîn c17, and el-câlam el-masîḥi c18 is due to 'correction'.

There are also a few strange instances, where the article of the adjective attribute is for some reason left out, viz. *l-bilâd muqaddasi c16*, *el-cêle muqaddasi c17*, *el-'amâki muqaddasi c18*, *el-makân muqaddas c6*, *fî hâda l-makân muqaddas c11*, and *l-câlam masîhi c21*. In hesitating and stammering speech such 'mistakes' are common, but these passages are quite fluent. Another explanation that might be thought of is that the phrases are treated as well-established concepts equivalent to proper nouns. This is also suggested by the cases where similar phrases are used without the article, e.g. cayle muqaddasi c17, 'amâki muqaddasi c18.

The liberal use of the article in the dialect makes it impossible to draw conclusions on possible 'corrections' of the colloquial.

2. PERIPHRASTIC GENITIVE

The replacement of the 'idafa-annexion by a periphrastic expression with $taba^c$ is not as frequent in the rural dialect in the area described as in the urban form of the colloquial. This is also reflected in these texts; $taba^c$ occurs only in text c, but there very often: m-el-kanâyis tabacu c3, tawlet el-'akel tabac el-curs c5, l-haykal tabac el-makân c6, mawqic el-ḥaqîqi tabac bêt el-curs c9, el-'asâs el-ḥaqîqi taba^c bêt el-^curs c9, er-rasme taba^c el-knîse c10, l-iknîse... tabact ež-žîl et-tâsic cašar c10, nasha tabacat katadrê' salzbur c10, s-sekretêr taba^cu c16, and el-bêt taba^cu c18. In most of these cases it is very difficult to 'correct' the construction; of the last two, only el- $b\hat{e}t$ $taba^cu$ could be replaced by bêtu, but sekretêru would sound quite strange. The speaker does not avoid the dialectal periphrastic expression. There is scarcely a single clear instance of such a correction because cases like knîst er-rûm ortodoks c19 and knîst er-rûm katolîk c20 are genuinely dialectal. The anacoluthon as regards the use of the article, e.g. el-... 'ahammiyyet el-qarye c20, ez-zikra... 'uczûbe l-' $\hat{u}la$ c3, is, however, most probably due to a change of the dialectal genitive construction.

3. NEGATION

The negation system seems to be one of the most unalienable features of the dialect. In the negation $ma \dots$ -š, the negative afformative is here the essential negative morpheme. In these texts there are about as many cases of $ma \dots$ -š as of mere -š: ma-lháš a1, ma fišš a1, a6, a28, b9, ma smi^c š a4, ma hakáš a10, ma ykunš a11, ma-lhínniš a17, ma cindîš a18, ma yṣirš a18, ma hadáš a23, ma yit allámš a27, ma ba crífš a28, ma kanš a29, b10, c14, ma biddnáš b6, ma sammenáš b7; without ma: tigdárš a3, tidhakûš a7, tidhakûš a7, tidhakûš a7, tidhak0, tidhak1, tidhak2, tidhak2, tidhak3, tidhak4, tidhak5, tidhak6, ti

It is virtually impossible to find any difference between these two groups as regards the stylistic varieties. Apparently the latter group is, however, 'felt' by the educated to be more vulgar. This may be seen, although not unquestionably, in the fact that the negations without ma are relatively more frequently used in passages which are less classicized in other respects as well. Only a couple of cases are found where a dialectal negation is replaced by a classical one, viz. $lam\ ta$ 'ti c4 and $laysa\ c4$, but these are both intended to be word-for-word quotations from the Bible. It is interesting to observe that as soon as a quotation is made more freely, the dialectal negation appears: $ma\ kans\ ya^c rif\ 2 \times c14$ for $lam\ yakun\ ya^c lamu\ Jn\ ii.\ 9$.

The other dialectal negations (la', $la \dots wa-la$, miš, balaiš) are also retained. The only classicizing device is the use of $j\hat{e}r$: $j\hat{e}r$ mu'ahhal b1 for the dialectal $mi\check{s}$, but a comparison with $mi\check{s}$ $c\hat{a}mil$ ' $i\check{z}tim\hat{a}$ 'i" mu'ahhal b1 shows that $j\hat{e}r$ here is not a classical negation but part of a borrowed terminus technicus. As such it is not a grammatical but a lexical loan.

4. AGREEMENT

The adjective attribute of a broken plural may in the local dialect be in either a plural or a sing. fem. form. The pronouncedly dialectal agreement occurs here only exceptionally: 'acdâ mutacaṣṣibîn b6 (although phonemically 'corrected'). Elsewhere sing. fem. is used. It is, however, difficult to say if the agreement is 'corrected' in such cases as ruhaṣ rasîme b3, tažarîb el-basîṭa a27, marâkiz ṭaqâfye b7, cumle qadîme c12, quṭac qadîme c12, iš ûn 'ižtimaciyye b4, eš-šu'ûn el-'ižtimaciyye 2×b1, qaḍayâhin el-muḥtife b2, madâris ṭanawiyye b5, b6. Some of these cases are clearly questions of a lexical borrowing, and in the rest of the instances the same presumption is tempting.

The adjective attribute of a dual form is dialectally either a plural or sing.

fem. In c17 the construction is dialectal: haykalên tānyîn, in a4 the non-educated speaker tries to correct the form of the predicate of the nominal sentence which normally has the same agreement as the adjective attribute, but the result is a contamination: el-žihatên imlâḥa.

Lexicon

1. LITERARY BORROWINGS

The lexicon is undoubtedly the area where the colloquial language of the educated is most influenced by Classical Arabic. One need only think of the many recent revolutionary changes affecting both the material and the intellectual culture, to realize how radically they must be reflected in the language, not so much in the grammatical structure, but first and foremost in the world of concepts. New words must be created, and old words must be given new meanings. A noticeable part of the new concepts required are of an abstract nature and can appropriately be rendered by infinitive and participial forms. These actually form a large proportion of the modern lexical items, and consequently also of the colloquial of the educated. Morphologically these words are accommodated to the dialect, but phonemically they generally retain their classical forms largely unchanged, or at least are not wholly assimilated in the dialect. In this respect they can be compared with the old classical borrowings which have lived encased in the dialect without being assimilated, e.g. l-hamd(u l)illâ(hi) (and not, say, l-hamed la-lla or la-'alla), bi-smi llâhi (and not b-'isem 'alla), allâhu 'akbar (and not 'alla 'akbar wâhad). Although these are more effectively protected against external influence, they show, how stubbornly the borrowed words and phrases can resist the assimilation to their linguistic environment.

Most of the literary borrowings in the present texts are words having no equivalent in the dialect. Such are e.g. mu'ahhal $2 \times b1$, mu'ahhale b4, muwazzaf b1, b4, mulaqqafin a18, a19, mulâ ime b9, mucârida b3, mustáva a26, b8, mužtámaca b8, murûr a15, nawb a26, hawlu a25, niqâš a25, qiṣâṣ $3 \times a27$, musācadáthin b2, 'izayân a13, taqaddum b5, tasâwi b2, inhifâd a26, 'intidâb $2 \times a28$, a29, b2, ihtimâm b2, ictirâd b7, lanawiyye b5, b6, laqâfye b7, laqâfi b7, mawqic 16, mucazam b9. Some of these words also appear in the dialect, but when they are used their dialectal forms, they are not modern termini technici. Thus, e.g. 'a teacher' is (i)mcallim, but 'a teachers' college' is dâr el-mucallimîn a26, 'a turn, circuit' is dôra, but 'a course of instruction' is dawra a27, 'a state, a country' is either dôle (genuine dialectal) or dawli (a literary borrowing, but rather well established in the colloquial), but in

the accurate technical sense 'a state, the state' is (d-) dawli (e.g. in b9). A parallel feature is the difference between dialectal and borrowed words in cases where the morphological patterns are different, e.g. $tark\hat{\imath}b$ 'organization' b4, $tadr\hat{\imath}z$ gradation a17, but $titr\hat{\imath}z$ 'embroidery' b10, b11.

Sometimes entire modern phrases are borrowed in a more or less non-dialectal form, e.g. bi-n-nisbe la-kull šaḥṣ a2, b-'aqrab waqet mumken a5, biddi 'aṭbet el-žumla l-qaṣîre a11, bi-'ayya wasîle a13, fi-l-waqt el-ḥâḍer a15, l-bacaḍ el-ġâlib a17, la-'inḥifâḍ mustáwa t-taclîm a26, fi 'ayya camalim_mâ a27, maca l-wužha b8.

The dialectal words are occasionally corrected by a phonemic modification, but are surprisingly seldom replaced by non-dialectal words. This is certainly due to the fact that all the speakers are from the same dialect area, and no levelling is necessary. In addition to the cases already mentioned above, some other replacements occur, e.g. $ladayn\bar{a}$ a13 for cinna, fa-izan c12, c13, c14 used for $ba^cd\hat{e}n$ in order to have some variety in the monotonous presentation, and badinn a6, a9, which is extraordinarily popular in the colloquial of the educated, here used for bafakker/baftkir.

2. DIALECTAL WORDS

Dialectal words are freely used by all the speakers, even in passages where the classicizing tendency is most striking. Thus such verbs as râh, šâf, žâb, fât, as well as the pseudoverb bidd-, are commonly used, and similarly the dialectal forms of 'aža (but žâhā b4) and gidir. Further, the verb 'to give' occurs in both forms used in the local dialect: yanţîna a26, 'actû c6, tactîna c13, bactúhum c14. Although the dialectal nominal forms are easier to correct or to replace by classical words, they are very common, e.g. 'idê w-ižrê 2×c5, zalami a21, (i)zgîr c12, c18, izgîre a16, 'azgar b11, nêra a15, imnîha c14, (i)mlîah a8, a17, (i)mlîh a22, a25, a30, 'iši/ši passim, el-'iši b11, ha-l-'iši a18, (i)šwayy a18, a29, šwayy išwayy b10, mayy(i) passim, šu, šû passim, and 'ês a7, a14. Dialectal particles are also common, e.g. bass passim, bižûz a5, a9, a26, balki a23, ba^cdên passim, hêk a7, $2 \times a12$, a21, b6, hêka a15, a22, kamân a2, a10, a22, c5, c18, 'issa a passim, c18, halla' b4, hôn passim, hôna a18, b8; the word fi in the sense 'there is' occurs very frequently, but sporadically the rather more formal mawžúd passim, or yůžed c21, byůžed a18 are used.

Broadly speaking, the nucleus of the dialectal lexicon is retained; the deviations are due to slight modifications, and only seldom are the dialectal words replaced by literary borrowings. These are rather a supplement of technical terms necessary to modern communication.

Fluctuation of style

Texts b and c are monologues, in text a eight speakers join in the discussion. It is easy to find some stylistic variation between the different speakers in text a, e.g. the relaxed style of F, the slightly more formal language of S and M, and the somewhat constrained style of Y, who tries to elevate his language to a level with the others. But there is also noticeable variation in the language of one speaker. Thus, in text b the few first lines are plain colloquial, but when the technical terms l-hukûme, ka-muwazzaf, dâ'irt eš-šu'ûn el-'ižtimaciyye etc. then follow in close succession, the speaker is led to elevate his style. The classicisms seem to act as stimuli: when the purely lexical borrowings are frequent or when their use for some reason or other implies special effort, the whole dialectal context is influenced, i.e. the borrowed lexical items may also have indirect influence on the phonology and grammar of the new environment where they have been transplanted. For instance in the passage in question the style is gradually elevated, probably because of the plentiful literary borrowings, until the speaker in b3 actually passes from the dialect to a modified classical language.

The correlation of subject and style is most clearly noticeable at the end of text a where the speakers finish their discussion on actual problems and start telling jokes. The language of a30 and a31 is conspicuously relaxed, abounding with colloquialisms avoided in formal style, e.g. hud for hudi, la-lêš, bihimmiš, yaļļa balbas, ržect willa hî bitqulli, yamma, lawnak idžiblak, willa biqûl. There is another instance where a style considered as vulgar occurs in a context of elevated colloquial: the passages where the speakers are imitating both the ideas and the language of the uneducated old people, e.g. a7, a12, and b6. These passages are a kind of (vulgar) plain colloquial quotations in elevated colloquial; parallel but more conspicuous cases are the literary quotations in text c. The Biblical quotations are intended to be word-for-word citations; similarly the translation of the Aramaic mosaic inscription, but the longer passage Jn ii. 9f. (c14) is exceptionally cited in the colloquial.

Summary

The most unambiguous result of the analysis is that a great majority of the classicisms in the 'elevated' colloquial are lexical, or at least indirectly due to lexical loans. This is only natural, because modern concepts usually have no equivalents in the dialect but must be borrowed from literary language. Phonemically, the borrowed words are assimilated to their dialectal environment only slightly, if not all, remaining as a rule in a modified clas-

sical form. A borrowing may also consist of a longer section than one word. These borrowed groups of words may be strikingly classical: there are even cases of $i^c r \bar{a}b$. The dialectal words are seldom replaced by literary items. This is probably a feature characteristic of the 'elevated' colloquial when the speakers are from one dialect area, especially as regards high frequency dialectal words such as are used in a limited area.

The corrections of the dialect are almost exclusively slight phonemic modifications, but these are by far most usual in substantives, adjectives and participles, most uncommon in pronouns, numerals, and in particular in finite verbal forms. As for the particles, some cases are doubtless learned borrowings, but often it is difficult to say whether the forms deviating from the dialect should be regarded as borrowings or as dialectal forms corrected through a phonemic modification. This distribution shows incontestably that the difference between the classical language and the colloquial remains greatest in the areas where the structural gap is widest.

This also holds good for the syntactic structures peculiar to the dialect; it is most clearly noticeable in the negations and possibly in the use of the article, less clearly in the genitive structure and agreement.

As a whole the result indicates that the interference of the classical language is of a relatively superficial nature even when the classicisms and corrections are frequent. Actually the range of style variation of Arabic does not evenly cover the space between the standard classical language and the dialect, but between the 'modified classical' and the 'elevated' colloquial there is a structural gap hard to cross. No doubt the 'elevated' colloquial is making the road smoother for a modern Arabic koine, at least for some kind of pan-Arabic colloquial, possibly also for a future form of literary Arabic, but the result of the present study leads to a certain scepticism as to the possibility of such developments in a predictable space of time.

